Shasta-Trinity National Forest Climate Change Trend Summary



USDA Forest Service Pacific Southwest Regional Ecology Program

Authors for Shasta-Trinity National Forest Climate Change Trend Summary:

Ramona J. Butz, Northern Province Ecologist, R5 Ecology Program. ramona.butz@usda.gov

Gabrielle N. Bohlman, Northern Province Associate Ecologist, R5 Ecology Program. gabrielle.bohlman@usda.gov

Christal M. Johnson, Ecologist, R6 Northeast Oregon Ecology Program. christal.johnson@usda.gov

Additional coordinating authors for the climate syntheses produced collaboratively by the Region 5 Ecology Program and its partners in support of the National Forests:

Shana Gross, former Central Sierra Associate Province Ecologist, Region 5 Ecology Program.

Becky Estes, Central Sierra Province Ecologist, Region 5 Ecology Program. becky.estes@usda.gov

Kyle Merriam, Sierra Cascade Province Ecologist, Region 5 Ecology Program. kyle.merriam@usda.gov

Hugh Safford, former Regional Ecologist, Region 5 Ecology Program.

Sarah Sawyer, Wildlife Ecologist, Washington Office. sarah.sawyer@usda.gov

Zack Steel, Postdoctoral Researcher, University of California, Berkeley. zlsteel@berkeley.edu

Laura Wolf, former acting Assistant Regional Ecologist, Region 5 Ecology Program. <u>laura.wolf@usda.gov</u>

Amarina Wuenschel, former Southern Sierra Associate Province Ecologist. Region 5 Ecology Program. <u>amarina.e.wuenschel@usda.gov</u>

Recommended Citation:

Butz, R. J., G. N. Bohlman, and C. M. Johnson. 2022. Shasta-Trinity National Forest climate change trend summary. Regional Ecology Program, USDA Forest Service Pacific Southwest Region. Vallejo, CA. 76 p.

Summary

The climate of California is in a stage of rapid flux. This document highlights past, current, and projected climate change on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest. It is divided into discussion of historical and current conditions and projected future trends by general resource area. This trend summary is produced by the US Forest Service Pacific Southwest Region (R5) Ecology Program to help forest managers plan for, and where possible, mitigate climate change-related ecosystem vulnerabilities. Climate change trend summaries are currently available for all the National Forests of California and are updated on approximately 5-year intervals as new climate science becomes available.

Climate change has the potential to affect all ecological and socioeconomic components of the Shasta-Trinity National Forest and surrounding areas, as well as other objectives for federal forest managers in this region. Increases in greenhouse gases and temperature, as well as altered precipitation and disturbance regimes (e.g., fire, insects, pathogens, and windstorms), are expected to have profound effects on biodiversity, socioeconomics, and the delivery of ecosystem services over the next century. Adaptation and mitigation are essential to strategic planning for the effects of climate change (Millar et al. 2007). Adaptive management actions at both the stand and landscape scales can reduce vulnerabilities to climate change.

A summary of the most management-relevant trends and projected future changes are outlined in the following table and discussed in greater detail in the text of this report. The trends outlined in the table are specific to northwestern California unless otherwise noted.

Variable	Trend	Projected Future Changes
Air temperature	•	• 2.2–6.1°C (4.0–11.0°F) increase in annual mean temperature by
	1	2100
Extreme heat	•	 Significant increase in heat wave frequency and intensity,
Extreme field	1	especially for humid nighttime events and in coastal areas
Marine		 Marine heatwaves will drive abrupt shifts in community
heatwaves	1	composition that may persist for years with associated
neatwaves		biodiversity loss
		 -23% to +38% change in mean annual precipitation by 2100
Precipitation	↑↓	 Shorter, wetter winters and longer, drier summers likely, with
		higher interannual variability
Snowpack and	\downarrow	 61–100% decrease in April 1 snow water equivalent (SWE) by
snowmelt		2100
	←	 5–15-day shift towards earlier timing of snowmelt by 2100
Soil moisture	1	• 4–43% increase in mean annual climatic water deficit (CWD) by
and climatic		2100
water deficit	\mathbf{h}	Reduced soil moisture due to enhanced evapotranspiration
Stream	1	 0.4–0.8°C (0.8–1.4°F) increase in August stream temperature by
temperature	•	the 2080s
Streamflow		General increase in wet season flows and decrease in dry season
volume and	↑↓	flows, with overall increase in flow variability
variability		 30–40% decline in the lowest streamflow per decade by 2100
Storms and		 Increased storm intensity and duration, resulting in more
flooding	1	frequent/intense extreme precipitation events and flooding
		300–400% increase in the frequency of 200-year floods
Drought	1	 Drought years twice as likely to occur, with significantly increased
		risk of prolonged and/or severe drought
		• 77% increase in mean annual area burned statewide, and up to
		400% increase in montane forested areas of northern California
Wildfire	一 个	• 50% increase in the frequency of extremely large fires (>10k ha)
		 Significant increases in fire severity are likely due to more extreme fire behavior combined with the several title and fire the title
		fire behavior combined with numan activity and fuel buildup
		 Distribution of vegetation is generally expected to move upslope
Magatation		and poleward
vegetation	T↓	 2/3 of native flora will experience >80% reduction in range size by 2100
		2100
		Increase in tree mortality Species representite due to eltered aster of summer level
		 Species range snifts due to altered rates of survival and reproduction
Wildlife	↑↓	reproduction
		 Loss of synchrony between reproductive or migratory phenology and recourse availability.
Table adapted from Hil	herg and K	and resource availability ershner (2021b) and data from the 6 th IPCC Assessment (IPCC 2022). All trends are local to

Table adapted from Hilberg and Kershner (2021b) and data from the 6th IPCC Assessment (IPCC 2022). All trends are local to northwestern California unless otherwise noted.

Table of Contents

Summary	3
Table of Contents	5
Introduction	7
Historical Climate Trends	8
Temperature	8
Precipitation	11
Hydrology	14
Drought	16
Historical Fire Trends and Fire-Climate Interactions	17
Temperature, precipitation, and snow cover	18
Fuel aridity effects	19
Historical Vegetation Trends	20
Distribution of vegetation	20
Structure and composition of forests	21
Effects of severe drought on vegetation	21
Historical Wildlife Trends	22
Direct impacts	23
Indirect impacts	25
Future Climate Projections	28
Temperature	28
Precipitation	31
Hydrology	34
Flooding and atmospheric rivers	38
Drought	39
Future Fire Activity and Severity	40
Projected temperature, fuel aridity, and fire season length	43
Projected snowpack effects and lightning activity	44
Projected effects of tree mortality	44
Future Vegetation Projections	44
Distribution of vegetation	45
Structure and composition of forests	45

Future Wildlife Projections	48
Direct impacts	48
Indirect impacts	49
Literature Cited	51
Appendix A: Methods	71
Evaluating historical climate trends	71
Evaluating future climate projections	72
Appendix B: Additional Resources and Tools	74
Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC)	74
Northern California Climate Adaptation Products - EcoAdapt	74
USDA California Climate Hub	75
Western Regional Climate Center	75
Natural Climate Solutions Data Atlas	76

Introduction

This summary of climate and climate-driven trends is a product of the Forest Service's Pacific Southwest Region Ecology Program and its partners. We synthesize and summarize current trends and projected future trends related to climate change on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest and surrounding lands in northern California. This analysis is primarily based on local weather station data, PRISM data, Climate Engine, CalAdapt, and published literature; in some instances, important and credible findings from unpublished studies are also included. The summary begins with local and regional trends in temperature and precipitation, then examines how these trends are affecting hydrology, fire, vegetation, and wildlife in the area. A summary of projected future trends in climate and climate-affected resources is also provided. This document provides information of fundamental importance for National Forest management and planning in the face of climate and socioecological change and represents an update of our previous climate trend summary for the Shasta-Trinity National Forest from 2015. Further updates are planned at approximately 5-year intervals.

Local trends in climate over the past century were summarized at the forest level from five local weather stations (WRCC 2022). Stations were chosen based on their geographic location to encompass a range of elevational gradients and on the length and completeness of their records. Records from these sites provide an indication of local-scale variation in climate patterns, and how patterns differ in the extent to which they reflect those seen at the broader forest and regional scales. Descriptions and locations of each weather station used in this report are provided in Table 1 and Figure 1. A detailed descriptions of the methods used in this report can be found in Appendix A.

Station	Elevation (ft)	Latitude	Longitude	Water year (WY) record	# of missing WYs	Calendar year (CY) record	# of missing CYs	Source
McCloud	3280	41°15′ N	122°8′ W	1910- 2003	23	1911- 2020	1	WRCC
Shasta Dam	1075	40°43′ N	122°25′ W	1943- 2018	6	1944- 2020	0	WRCC
Weaverville	1968	40°43′ N	122°56' W	1916- 2018	45	1913- 2019	9	WRCC
Whiskeytown	1295	40°37′ N	122°32' W	1960- 2017	8	1961- 2020	1	WRCC
Mount Shasta	3590	41°19′ N	122°18′ W	1988- 2013	1	1988- 2013	1	WRCC
Shasta-Trinity National Forest		-	-	1959- 2019	0	1958- 2019	0	Climate Engine

Table 1. Descriptions of local climate data evaluated for this report, including local weather station and forest data.



Figure 1. Locations of local weather stations and watersheds (see future climate projections) evaluated for this report. Weather station locations are indicated with a star while selected watersheds are indicated with a crosshatch.

Historical Climate Trends

Temperature

Based on TerraClimate, the average minimum temperature has increased by 1.93°F across the Shasta-Trinity National Forest since 1959. This trend is corroborated by statistically significant increases occurring across 4 out of the 5 weather stations (Mount Shasta being the exception with no significant change; Table 2, Figure 2). Increasing minimum temperatures typically affect the number of months that have temperatures below freezing, however the Weaverville station was the only one that showed a significant change with a little over a 1.5 month decrease in months with temperatures below freezing. Some of the weather stations rarely experienced freezing temperatures historically, so significant decreases in freezing months should not be expected for these stations. Two of the five weather stations (Shasta Dam and Whiskeytown) had a maximum of one month recorded for any given year where temperatures were below freezing since the beginning of their data sets. Significant increases in average mean annual temperature have been recorded at all the local weather stations (+1.66-2.76°F). Maximum temperature also showed a significant increase for 3 out of the 5 stations (+1.78-2.81°F).

The increases in annual temperature on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest are consistent with other climate analyses in California (e.g. Cordero et al. 2011), including California's North Coast region (e.g. Grantham 2018) and the Sierra Nevada (e.g. Gonzalez 2012), and at higher elevations in the western US (e.g. Diaz and Eischeid 2007). There has been an order of magnitude increase in warming between 1970-2006 compared to 1918-2006, indicating accelerated warming over a 37 year period in California (Cordero et al. 2011); warming has continued to increase since 2006. Rapacciuolo et al. (2014) report an average statewide temperature increase of 0.81°F between historic (1900-1939) and modern (1970-2009) times. The Northwestern California ecoregion, which includes the Shasta-Trinity National Forest, shows an increase in mean (+0.32°F) and minimum (+0.85°F) temperature and a decrease in maximum (-0.41°F) temperature over this same period (Rapacciuolo et al. 2014).

	McCloud	Mount Shasta	Shasta Dam	Weaverville	Whiskeytown	Shasta-Trinity National Forest National Forest (TerraClimate)
	1911- 2020	1988- 2013	1944- 2020	1913-2019	1961-2020	1959-2019
Mean Temperature (°F)	+2.45**	+1.66*	+1.99**	+2.42*	+2.76****	N/A
Min Temperature (°F)	+2.57**	ns	+1.20*	+3.87****	+2.98***	+1.93****
Max Temperature (°F)	ns	+1.78*	+2.44**	ns	+2.81**	ns
Freezing (mo/yr)	ns	ns	ns	-1.61***	ns	N/A

Table 2. Direction, magnitude, and statistical significance of temperature shifts on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest and relevant local weather stations.

Numerical values are the estimated increase in temperature based on the total number of years in the period of record, calculated using Theil-Sen slope estimator. Directions and magnitudes of shifts are only shown for cases where rates of change are statistically greater or less than zero ($p \le 0.05$). Statistical significance indicated as follows: 'ns' not significant; '*' $p \le 0.05$; '**' p < 0.01; '***' p < 0.001; '***' p < 0.001. Near significant trends are noted in parenthesis. Data gaps of more than 3 consecutive years are noted.



Figure 2. Historical temperature trends for the Shasta-Trinity National Forest and relevant local weather stations (identified in different colors): a) Average Maximum Temperature, b) Average Mean Temperature, c) Average Minimum Temperature, and d) Number of Months below Freezing (months where the average minimum temperature was <32°F). Linear lines indicate a significant trend. For all significant trends the magnitude and direction of trend (slope) are presented, and the level of significance is indicated by number of asterisks (*p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001).

Precipitation

Historical trends in total precipitation were not significant at any of the weather stations on the Shasta Trinity National Forest (Figures 3-5). This is consistent with other research on precipitation trends in northern California and across the state more generally (He and Gautam 2016). Northern California receives more precipitation than any other part of the state (He and Gautam 2016) and, although this is not expected to change, we do expect to see increased variability in the timing of precipitation (Liu et al. 2018).

California has the highest interannual variability in precipitation in the continental United States (Gibson et al. 2020). The difference between a wet versus a dry year is often determined by a few storms, generally occurring in the form of atmospheric rivers¹ (Dettinger 2013, Ralph et al. 2018). Over the period of record, there has been high variability in annual precipitation across the Shasta-Trinity National Forest (Table 3, Figures 3 and 4) and there is a significant increase in variability over time at two of the stations: McCloud and Whiskeytown. This is consistent with other research that has observed increasing precipitation variability globally (Pendergrass et al. 2017) and in northern California specifically (He and Gautam 2016). Precipitation is expected to continue to increase in variability with climate warming in California and around most of the world (Pendergrass et al. 2017, Swain et al. 2018).

Like variability in total precipitation, there has been a high degree of variability in total snowfall across the Shasta-Trinity National Forest (Figure 5). Across the period of record there has been a large significant increase in total snowfall at the highest elevation weather station (+27.7 inches, Mount Shasta), yet TerraClimate shows a significant decrease of 4.52 inches of snow water equivalent (SWE) across the entire Shasta-Trinity National Forest (Table 3, Figure 5). Note that snowfall and SWE are not equivalent metrics: snowfall is inches of snow, while SWE is the amount of water in snow if the snow were to melt. Ten inches of snowfall generally translates to about one inch of SWE (Wang et al. 2017c), so the two metrics have different magnitudes but show similar trends. While trends in total snowfall were non-significant on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest declines in SWE have been documented across California, and more specifically, northern California (Mote et al. 2005).

The increase in snowfall at the Mount Shasta weather station may be due to limited data. The Mount Shasta weather station data record is the shortest of all the local weather stations (1988-2013), and missing data in 2010-2012 prevented these years from being included in the analysis, which may have impacted trends. Data after the 2013-2014 water year are incomplete and therefore unavailable for analysis here. This station has not seen any significant increases in minimum temperature or decreases in number of months with temperatures below freezing. Furthermore, other researchers have noted increases in glaciers and snowfall on Mt. Shasta as well as some other high-elevation areas of California (Howat and Tulaczyk 2005, Howat et al. 2007). In a California-wide analysis, Howat and Tulaczyk (2005) found that sites below about 7500 ft (2300 m) in elevation showed an average 13% decline in SWE, while sites above this line showed an average 12% increase in SWE. This can be attributed to increased winter precipitation due to orographic lifting of warm, moist air resulting in increased snowfall at high elevations

¹ Atmospheric rivers are long, narrow regions in the atmosphere that transport water vapor outside of the tropics and then release that water vapor in the form of rain or snow when they make landfall.

(Howat and Tulaczyk 2005). At present, this effect outweighs the impact of increasing temperature at high elevations, but this is likely to change in the future. Mt Shasta is projected to lose nearly all its glaciers by the end of the century if warming trends continue, despite current increases in glacier sizes (Howat et al. 2007). The Mt. Shasta weather station may or may not be impacted by this effect. While the peak of Mt. Shasta reaches 14,179 ft, the weather station is located closer to the town of Mt. Shasta and is at an elevation of only 3590 ft, with no significant increases in total precipitation over the period of record.

	McCloud	Mount Shasta	Shasta Dam	Weaverville	Whiskeytown	Shasta-Trinity National Forest (TerraClimate)
	1910- 2003 ¹	1988- 2013	1943- 2018	1916-2018 ³	1960-2017	1959-2019
Total Precipitation (in.)	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns	ns
Coefficient of variation	11.8*	ns	ns	ns	22.8*	ns
	1927- 2003 ²	1988- 2013	1944- 2018	1945-2017 ⁴	1960-2017	1959-2019
Snowfall (in.)	ns	+27.7***	0*	ns	ns	N/A
Snow Water Equivalent (in.)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	-4.52*

Table 3. Direction, magnitude, and statistical significance of precipitation shifts on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest and relevant local weather stations.

¹Missing: 1911-1923, 1937-1943; ²Missing: 1936-1943; ³Missing: 1917-1930, 1939-1942, 1979-1982, 1984-1989, 1991-1995; ⁴Missing: 1974-1977, 1982-1991, 2010-2015. Numerical values are the estimated increase in precipitation based on the total number of years in the period of record, calculated using Theil-Sen slope estimator. Directions and magnitudes of shifts are only shown for cases where rates of change are statistically greater or less than zero ($p \le 0.05$). Statistical significance indicated as follows: 'ns' not significant; '*' $p \le 0.05$; '**' p < 0.01; (***' p < 0.001. Near significant trends are noted in parenthesis. Results for precipitation are organized by water-year. Data gaps of more than 3 consecutive years are noted.



Figure 3. Five-year coefficient of variation in precipitation for local Shasta-Trinity National Forest weather stations (identified in different colors), and for Shasta-Trinity National Forest overall (shown in black). Linear trend lines are shown for weather stations that have had significant changes in coefficient of variation over time. For all significant trends the magnitude and direction of trend (slope) are presented, and the level of significance is indicated by number of asterisks (*p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.001).



Figure 4. Total precipitation for local Shasta-Trinity National Forest weather stations (identified in different colors), and for Shasta-Trinity National Forest overall (shown in black). No trends were statistically significant.



Figure 5. Total snowfall for local Shasta-Trinity National Forest weather stations (identified in different colors), and for Shasta-Trinity National Forest overall (shown in black). Linear lines indicate a significant trend. For all significant trends the magnitude and direction of trend (slope) are presented, and the level of significance is indicated by number of asterisks (*p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001)². Note that data for the Shasta-Trinity National Forest are snow water equivalent (inches), while data for the individual weather stations are total snow (inches).

Hydrology

Changing hydrology in California is influencing vegetation, wildfire, wildlife, and public health. Across the western United States, widespread changes in surface hydrology have been observed since the mid-1900s. These shifts include: decreased snowpack (particularly at low elevation sites; Mote et al. 2005, Barnett et al. 2008, Grundstein and Mote 2010); a decrease in the annual precipitation falling as snow (Knowles et al. 2006, Klos et al. 2014, Knowles 2015); decreased snow depth, particularly at low elevation sites (Mote et al. 2005, Barnett et al. 2008, Grundstein and Mote 2010); earlier snow melt and spring runoff (Stewart et al. 2005, Hamlet et al. 2007, Maurer 2007, Barnett et al. 2008); decline in total runoff occurring in the spring (Moser et al. 2009); rising river temperatures (Kaushal et al. 2010), increased variability in streamflow (Pagano and Garen 2005); and increased evapotranspiration from longer growing seasons that has increased soil water deficits since the 1970s (Abatzoglou et al. 2014). Snowmelt in California contributes a huge proportion of water to agricultural and public supplies and is extremely vulnerable to climate-related hydrological changes. Across California, springtime SWE has decreased by 50-75% between 1950 and 1997 (Mote et al. 2005). The average spatial extent of snow above 3000 feet in elevation on April 1st declined from 60% to 50% between 1951-1980 and 1981-2010 for California's

² The Mann-Kendall test is based on the signs of the differences in values whereas the Sen's slope estimate is the median of all the two-point slopes. A Sen slope of 0 can be significant if more than half of the two-point slopes are zero.

North Coast, with the Klamath-Siskiyou Mountains exhibiting the greatest losses (Micheli et al. 2018). Across California, precipitation falling as snow has declined and was more variable over the timeframe between 1916 and 2003, and even more markedly so when examining only the more recent years after 1960 (Safeeq et al. 2016). Underlying these general trends, the range of hydrologic responses to climate change is influenced by geography and elevation.

Warming temperatures and rain-on-snow events influence snowmelt timing, which in turn, influences annual hydrology patterns and how long water is available to plants and wildlife throughout the dry season. The western US has experienced widespread changes in surface hydrology since the mid-1900s, including earlier snowmelt and spring runoff (by 0.3 to 1.7 days per decade; Stewart et al. 2005, Hamlet et al. 2007, Maurer 2007, Barnett et al. 2008). Analyses of hydrometeorological data from the lower Klamath Basin show a decrease in the percentage of precipitation falling as snow and accelerated snowpack melt, resulting in earlier peak runoff and lower base flows (Hamlet et al. 2005, Mote et al. 2005, Regonda et al. 2005, Stewart et al. 2005, Mote 2006, Van Kirk and Naman 2008). Long term shifts in the timing of streamflow have been observed for snowmelt dominated basins since the late 1940's, resulting from early snow melt (Mote 2003, Hamlet et al. 2005, Mote et al. 2005, Regonda et al. 2005, Stewart et al. 2005). Moser et al. (2009) found that over the past 100 years, the fraction of annual runoff that occurs during April–July has decreased by 23% in the Sacramento River basin and by 19% in the San Joaquin River basin in California. During this same time snowpack accumulation has decreased (Mote et al. 2005). Knowles et al. (2006) found that shifts in precipitation from snow to rain have occurred since the middle of the last century and this shift has been linked to atmospheric rivers (Hatchett et al. 2017). While atmospheric rivers have been linked to the decline in snow, they are also important in California as they have also been noted as ending 33-44% of all persistent droughts (Dettinger 2013). Trends in April 1 snow water equivalent (SWE) appear to be driven by temperature, which is mostly a function of elevation and latitude (Knowles and Cayan 2004, Mote 2006), and secondarily by precipitation (Hamlet et al. 2005, Mote et al. 2005, Stewart et al. 2005). Additionally, fog frequency along the coast of northern California declined by 33 percent during the 20th century (Johnstone and Dawson 2010). Fog provides an important source of moisture for coastal forests, and future drought stress is likely to increase with declining fog levels (Johnstone and Dawson 2010). Summertime coastal low clouds have also declined by around 5% between 1950-1959 and 2000-2009, which may lead to further temperature increases and drought stress (Schwartz et al. 2014).

Earlier snowmelt has resulted in earlier peak runoff and long-term shifts in the timing of streamflow (Mote 2003, Hamlet et al. 2005, Mote et al. 2005, Regonda et al. 2005, Stewart et al. 2005, Mote 2006, Van Kirk and Naman 2008). Snowpack has declined across the Klamath Basin since the 1950s, leading to lower annual flows in all stream types (Mayer and Naman 2009). In the Upper Basin of the Klamath River, reservoirs are relatively shallow and provide little carry-over storage from year to year, so water levels are sensitive to current year precipitation and snowmelt. In the past, low flows and warm temperatures in the Klamath have led to deaths of many Chinook salmon, and heightened conflict over agricultural water use (Dettinger et al. 2015). Earlier snowmelt results in less water availability to forest vegetation (Tague and Peng 2013, Blankinship et al. 2014) and causes higher groundwater recharge and reduced total streamflow (Barnhart et al. 2016). Changing snowmelt timing can have perilous human health and safety repercussions, such as the disastrous Oroville Dam spillway overflow in 2017, which

resulted in 180,000 people evacuating, after a winter in which early season runoff increased by 30% and the April 1 SWE decreased by 20% due to early melt (Huang et al. 2018).

Stream gauge data and climate stations in northwestern California show that summer low flows have decreased and summer stream temperatures have increased in many of northern California's coastal rivers over the last century (Madej 2011, Bauer et al. 2015). In an analysis of gauge data from 21 river gaging stations in an area that covers portions of the Mendocino, Shasta-Trinity, Klamath, and Six Rivers National Forests, 10 of the gauges showed an overall decrease in seven-day low flow (Madej 2011, Bauer et al. 2015). Similarly, Asarian and Walker (2016) observed significant declines in the magnitude of 7-day, 30-day, and 90-day low flows for about half of the 41 flow monitoring sites across northern California and southern Oregon. They also found declines in overall summer streamflow over the last half-century, with the most consistent declines evident between August and November. Stream gauge data from the Columbia River Basin in the Pacific Northwest showed a 16% decline in spring flow volume, a 5.7-day advancement of spring flow onset, and a 5-38% decline in low flow volume over the last century (Dittmer 2013).

In addition to temporal hydrological shifts, California has also exhibited one of the greatest increases in variability in streamflow in the western U.S. since the 1980s (Pagano and Garen 2005). Hydrologic extremes, droughts, and floods are predicted to intensify under climate change (Pachauri et al. 2014) and these trends are already apparent in the western US (Hayhoe et al. 2004, Kadir et al. 2013). This increased variability in high and low flows, coupled with high year-to-year persistence (i.e., the probability that a wet year is followed by another wet year or a dry year by a dry year), has resulted in extended and extreme dry and wet spells that are particularly challenging for management of urban infrastructure and other services (Pagano and Garen 2005). The timing and duration of significant pulses in discharge are particularly important in river ecosystems such as the Eel River Basin of northern California, where native biota are adapted to Mediterranean seasonality of flows (Kupferberg et al. 2012, Power et al. 2015).

Drought

The recent California drought (2012-2016) was arguably the most severe of the last millennium (Griffin and Anchukaitis 2014, Mann and Gleick 2015, Lund et al. 2018, Dong et al. 2019). The drought occurred due to low precipitation combined with record high temperatures (Griffin and Anchukaitis 2014). This resulted in 2015 April SWE that was so low that Belmecheri et al. (2016) estimated that this was a one-in-3100 year event. Although northern California was less impacted by the 2012-2016 drought than other parts of the state, from 2012-2015 the northern coastal region received only 77% of the precipitation it would normally receive (He et al. 2017). This had impacts on streamflow in critical fish habitat, resulting in multi-month stretches of dry streambeds and only 1-5% of the summer flow that was seen in wetter years (Deitch et al. 2017, Deitch et al. 2018). In winter 2016-2017, California experienced a dramatic shift towards extreme precipitation events and severe flooding (Wang et al. 2017a, Wang et al. 2017b, Swain et al. 2018). Even after the drought ended, it took two years for streamflow to recover in north-central coastal California (Deitch et al. 2017). Moisture stress associated with drought and high temperatures during the early 21st century is evident across many vegetation types (Asner et al. 2016, Mildrexler et al. 2016), and research in the Klamath Mountains indicates that tree mortality in 2013-2014 was higher than in any other year from 1986-2012 (Bost 2018).

Moderate to exceptional drought is currently being reported for the entire state of California, with severe to extreme drought across northwestern California as of July 2022 (National Drought Mitigation Center 2022). This drought is anticipated to persist over at least the near term (Climate Prediction Center 2022).

Historical Fire Trends and Fire-Climate Interactions

Climate is a primary driver of fire activity (Westerling et al. 2003, Littell et al. 2009, Krawchuk and Moritz 2011). Although the relationship between climate and fire has been moderated by human activities such as fire suppression, logging, grazing, and development (Parks et al. 2016, Syphard et al. 2017), paleoecological and other studies have shown that over long timeframes, changes in fire activity can primarily be explained by large-scale changes in climate (Kitzberger et al. 2007, Marlon et al. 2008, Power et al. 2008, Whitlock et al. 2008). This pattern holds true for the western US in the 20th century, where climate has been a strong driver of fire size, frequency, and severity (Westerling and Bryant 2006, Littell et al. 2009, Dillon et al. 2011, Abatzoglou and Williams 2016, Westerling 2016).

The influences of climate on fire activity differ regionally, act at various temporal scales, and include both direct and indirect effects. Climate influences wildfire primarily by affecting fuel abundance in fuel-limited environments, and by influencing fuel moisture and fire weather conditions in productive areas (Krawchuk and Moritz 2011, Batllori et al. 2013). Direct effects of climate include droughts, storm events, fire season length and effects on fuel availability and flammability (Krawchuk and Moritz 2011, Kitzberger et al. 2017). Indirect effects include shifts in species composition and productivity, mortality rates, and post-fire germination and establishment (Davis et al. 2018, Coop et al. 2020). These factors are not mutually exclusive and may have synergistic effects.

Wildfire activity has dramatically increased across the western United States (US) over the past four decades, including area burned, fire frequency, the total number of fires and the number of large fires, and fire season length (Westerling and Bryant 2006, Littell et al. 2009, Dennison et al. 2014, Lannom et al. 2014, Abatzoglou and Williams 2016, Mann et al. 2016, Westerling 2016). In California, acres burned statewide have increased since 1950, and most of the largest wildfires ever recorded have occurred in the past two decades (Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment 2018). Northern California forests have seen substantially increased wildfire activity, with most wildfires occurring in years with early springs (Westerling et al. 2006). This increase is likely attributable to both climate and land-use effects. Large increases in moisture deficits in northern California forests were strongly associated with advances in the timing of spring (Westerling et al. 2006, Prein et al. 2022), but this area also includes substantial forested area where forest densification after fire exclusion and timber harvesting have led to increased fuel loads and fire risks (Frost and Sweeney 2000, Bohlman et al. 2021).

Much of northern California has missed multiple fire cycles owing to fire suppression, with low- and midelevation vegetation types such as oak woodlands, yellow pine, and mixed-conifer forests missing the most fire cycles (Safford and Van de Water 2014, Bohlman et al. 2021). More than 68 percent of Forest Service lands in North Zone³ are burning either less frequently or much less frequently than under the

³ Klamath, Lassen, Mendocino, Modoc, Shasta-Trinity, and Six Rivers National Forests

pre-Euro-American settlement fire regime, as compared with 82 percent in the Central Zone⁴, 45 percent in the Southern Sierra Zone⁵, and 29 percent in the South Zone⁶ (Safford and Van de Water 2014).

Miller et al. (2012) found no temporal trend in the annual proportion of fire area burning at high severity within fires >400 ha (1000 ac) on the four National Forests of northwestern California during the period 1987-2008. However, mean and maximum fire size and total annual area burned all increased over the period from 1910 to 2008 and regional fire rotation fell to 95 years by 2008, after reaching a high of 974 years in 1984. Miller et al. (2012) also found that years with larger fires and greatest area burned were produced by region-wide lightning events and characterized by less winter and spring precipitation than in years dominated by smaller human ignited fires, but that the percentage of high-severity fire was generally less in region-wide lightning events often due to the moderating effects of smoke inversions (Estes et al. 2017). Although remotely sensed fire severity data have only been available since 1984, fire severity has been increasing in many western US ecosystems over this short time frame (Miller et al. 2009, Dillon et al. 2011, Miller and Safford 2012, Dennison et al. 2014, Singleton et al. 2019). From 1984-2015, yellow pine and mixed-conifer forests across California have seen increasingly large proportions of high-severity fire and decreases in unburned or low-severity patches (Steel et al. 2018). Areas that burn at high severity are more likely to re-burn at high severity, leading to a feedback loop of increasingly large high-severity patches (McCord et al. 2020, Taylor et al. 2021).

Temperature, precipitation, and snow cover

Numerous studies suggest that temperature is the most important factor driving fire activity (Flannigan et al. 2009). In the western US, fire activity is strongly correlated with dry, warm conditions during the fire season (Littell et al. 2009, Spracklen et al. 2009, Westerling 2016). Although average annual precipitation in California has not changed over the past century (Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment 2018), increases in temperature without concurrent increases in precipitation have increased climatic water deficit across the region (Miller and Urban 1999). Increases in area burned in recent decades have been associated with warmer temperatures resulting in increased climatic water deficit (Dennison et al. 2014, Lannom et al. 2014, Westerling 2016). Crockett and Westerling (2018) found that both fire size and severity were greater during droughts, and in California, the area burned by wildfires has increased in parallel with increasing air temperatures (Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment 2018). Littell et al. (2009) found that in the Sierra Ecoprovince (which includes the Klamath Mountains and southern Cascades), high temperatures, low precipitation, and drought immediately prior to and during the fire season most strongly affected fire activity.

Increased temperatures over the past century have also affected fire behavior by causing earlier spring snowmelt and by increasing the length of the fire season (Westerling et al. 2006, Westerling 2016). Westerling (2016) showed that the largest fires in the western US occurred in years with warm springs and early spring snowmelt dates, and that fire seasons in 2003–2012 averaged more than 84 days longer than in 1973–1982. Years with the earliest spring snowmelt accounted for more than 70% of the area burned in large forest wildfires between 1970–2012. Abatzoglou and Williams (2016) estimate that

⁴ Eldorado, Plumas, Stanislaus, and Tahoe National Forests and Lake Tahoe Basin Management Unit

⁵ Inyo, Sequoia, Sierra, and Stanislaus National Forests

⁶ Angeles, Cleveland, Los Padres, and San Bernadino National Forests

anthropogenic climate change resulted in an average of 17 additional days per year of high fire potential in the period between 2000–2015 compared with 1984-1999.

Precipitation patterns are known to influence fire activity by affecting fuel production. In grass and shrubland systems, precipitation prior to the fire season can significantly increase the amount and continuity of fine fuels (Westerling and Bryant 2008, Littell et al. 2009, Spracklen et al. 2009). For example, Keeley and Syphard (2015) found that in non-forested ecosystems of the foothills and valleys of California, area burned is influenced primarily by higher rainfall prior to the fire season that results in increased herbaceous fuel volume. However, the effect of antecedent precipitation is apparent in forested systems as well. Large fires may be most likely in dry and hot years (Taylor et al. 2008), and when a wet year occurred three years previously (Fry and Stephens 2006). Littell et al. (2009) found that the model that best explained the increase in area burned in the Sierra Ecoprovince between 1977 and 2003 included precipitation relative to the rest of the US, with only a small number of wet days (5-15) per year needed to accumulate annual precipitation totals (Dettinger 2011). Variability in annual precipitation in California has increased since the early 1980s, and this variability can further promote fire activity when very wet years promote fuel production, leading to large areas burned when subsequent years are dry (He and Gautam 2016).

Lightning activity is positively correlated with surface temperatures on short time scales. Significant declines in snow cover and spring snowpack over the past century exponentially increased the number of lightning-ignited fires in the Sierra Ecoprovince. High levels of snowpack keep surface temperatures low, decreasing the convective forces necessary for lightning (Lutz et al. 2009b). However, Chen and Jin (2022) found that higher SWE increases available water for spring vegetation growth in the Sierra Nevada mountains and northern interior forests of California, which lead to increased fine fuels in dry and hot summers and likely enhance lightning ignitions.

Fuel aridity effects

One of the primary ways that increased warming promotes fire activity is by drying fuels (Littell et al. 2009). Abatzoglou and Williams (2016) found that anthropogenic increases in temperature and moisture deficit significantly enhanced fuel aridity across western US forests, resulting in larger fires (Figure 6). They estimate that climate change (excluding change attributed to natural phenomena) caused 75% more forested area to experience high fire-season fuel aridity in 2000–2015 compared with 1984-1999. As a result, human-caused climate change contributed to an additional 10.4 million acres of forest burned in the western US between 1984 and 2015, nearly doubling the amount of forest fire that would have been expected without anthropogenic warming under the past century of active fire management. Williams et al. (2019) found that the positive correlation between fire activity and fuel aridity was stronger in both the Sierra Nevada and the North Coast than in most other areas of California.



Figure 6. Annual western US forest fire area versus fuel aridity from 1984-2015. From (Abatzoglou and Williams 2016).

Historical Vegetation Trends

While long-term shifts in vegetation distribution, composition, and structure are difficult to observe, short-term shifts in response to drought and climate variability can offer insight into the trends we are likely to see under warmer and drier climates. Vegetation in California has changed over the last century due in part to direct changes in temperature and precipitation (Cordero et al. 2011, Rapacciuolo et al. 2014, Hatchett et al. 2017, Gibson et al. 2020) and indirect climate effects on disturbances such as wildfire and drought (Hurteau et al. 2019). This, in conjunction with past management (e.g., fire exclusion), has led to alterations in vegetation components. These changes are not spatially consistent, rather they vary by latitude, elevation, and local management history, making some community types more vulnerable to climate exposure both currently and in the future (Thorne et al. 2017).

Distribution of vegetation

Most of the changes observed in vegetation over the last century can be linked to coupled effects of landuse decisions and climate change. For example, many forests were harvested using even-aged systems early in the 1900s followed by a diverse group of silvicultural operations (Laudenslayer and Darr 1990) which altered composition and structure. In addition, fire suppression has been practiced as a federal policy since 1935 and has resulted in increased tree densities and a reduction in shade intolerant species (Parsons and Debenedetti 1979, North et al. 2007). Skinner (1995) found that forest openings decreased and distances between openings increased from 1944 to 1985 in portions of the Dillon, Clear, and Swillup Creek watersheds near Happy Camp. The ecological significance of changes associated with fire suppression is generally more important in drier, historically pine-dominated forests than in moister, firdominated forests due to their different historical fire regimes (Bohlman et al. 2021, Coppoletta et al. 2021). Working at Whiskeytown National Recreation Area, Leonzo and Keyes (2010) documented major changes over the last half century in the structure and composition of "relict" old-growth ponderosa pine stands, with young individuals of shade tolerant species like Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii*), white fir (*Abies concolor*), and tanoak (*Notholithocarpus densiflorus*) comprising 10 times higher stem densities than the once dominant pine.

Structure and composition of forests

Modern tree density is significantly higher compared to conditions a century ago (Dolanc et al. 2014a, Dolanc et al. 2014b, McIntyre et al. 2015). This increase is skewed towards smaller trees (Dolanc et al. 2014b) as recruitment and growth of shade-tolerant species has increased, shifting mixed conifer stands to denser fir- and incense cedar (*Calocedrus decurrens*)-dominated stands (Levine et al. 2016, Moran et al. 2019). These changes have made forests more susceptible to water-stress related issues attributed to climate change. Although overall tree density is up, the density of large trees has decreased over the last century, largely driven by past logging practices and climate- and stand density-driven water stress (Dolanc et al. 2014b, Easterday et al. 2018). Van Mantgem et al. (2009) documented widespread increases in tree mortality in old-growth forests across the west, including northern California, although their plots had not experienced increases in density or basal area during the 15–40-year period between first and last census. The highest mortality rates were documented in the Sierra Nevada, and in middle elevation forests (3300-6700 feet). Higher elevation forests (>6700 feet) showed the lowest mortality rates. Van Mantgem et al. (2009) ascribed the mortality patterns they analyzed to regional climate warming and associated drought stress.

Evidence suggests that old-growth forests can be susceptible to a wide range of stressors, including the disruption of historical disturbance regimes such as fire (Skinner et al. 2006), invasive species and pathogens (McDonald and Hoff 2001, Rizzo and Garbelotto 2003), and increasing temperatures (van Mantgem et al. 2009, Allen et al. 2010, Peng et al. 2011, Williams et al. 2013). Work by van Mantgem and Sarr (2015) in diverse old-growth forests across a broad range of climates in the Klamath region further demonstrates the high correlation between forest structure and diversity with climate, as well as the complexity inherent in predicting future forest conditions in this region.

Effects of severe drought on vegetation

The 2012–2016 California drought may have been the most extreme drought event in the last 1,200 years (Griffin and Anchukaitis 2014, Robeson 2015). The drought's primary outcome was the initiation of a severe tree mortality event in forests primarily in the Sierra Nevada (Paz-Kagan et al. 2017, Preisler et al. 2017, Young et al. 2017, Fettig et al. 2019a). During this drought period, tree mortality increased to an estimated 129 million trees dying across the state (Young et al. 2017, Young et al. 2019), going from a median of <10 dead trees per square mile in 2009-2014, to a median of c. 130 dead trees per square mile in 2009-2014, to a median of c. 130 dead trees per square mile in 2015 (Young et al. 2017). The primary mortality agents were expanded populations of bark beetles (Coleoptera: Curculionidae, Scolytinae) occurring primarily in large areas of water-stressed forest (Fettig 2016, Fettig et al. 2019a). The western pine beetle (*Dendroctonus brevicomis*), which attacks ponderosa pine (*Pinus ponderosa*) was the primary driver of landscape-level mortality. However, the mountain pine beetle (*Dendroctonus ponderosa*), which attacks a number of pines (*Pinus spp.*), and the fir engraver beetle (*Scolytus ventralis*) also contributed to tree mortality (Fettig 2016).

Tree mortality patterns as a result varied over broad moisture and precipitation gradients, especially elevation and latitude with the greatest levels of tree mortality occurring in the low to mid elevation ponderosa pine and dry mixed conifer forests at more southern latitudes (centered on the Sierra and Sequoia National Forests) (Brodrick and Asner 2017, Paz-Kagan et al. 2017, Restaino et al. 2019). These areas coincided with greater moisture stress and climatic water deficit (Asner et al. 2016). Some upper montane forests (e.g., red fir [*Abies magnifica*]) also exhibited widespread mortality in the region. Tree mortality tended to increase with topographic dryness, such as on southwest-facing slopes, in shallower soils, and at greater distances from perennial water sources (Paz-Kagan et al. 2017). Tree mortality levels in ponderosa pine and sugar pine were most pronounced in the middle of the drought (2013-2015) and impacts to white fir and incense cedar were more prominent during late drought conditions (2016-2017) (Preisler et al. 2017, Pile et al. 2019).

Forest structure, composition, and function did not change as substantially in northwestern California as it did in the Sierra Nevada in response to the 2012-2016 drought event, but trends observed in the Sierra are helpful for understanding how to prevent or mitigate large-scale mortality events in the future. Tree species that experienced the highest mortality levels tended to be shade-intolerant pines in montane forests of the southern Sierra Nevada (i.e., ponderosa pine and sugar pine [*Pinus lambertiana*]). Increased mortality was observed in stands with more and/or larger trees, especially in dry sites, suggesting that water availability and competition for water play important roles in shaping susceptibility to bark beetles and ultimately tree mortality (Young et al. 2017). Except in the smallest size classes (<5 inches dbh), nearly all dead and dying ponderosa and sugar pines exhibited recent attack by bark beetles (Fettig et al. 2019a).

Shade-tolerant conifers in the montane and upper montane zones such as white fir, red fir, and incense cedar had the next highest mortality levels, followed by – in descending order – singleleaf pinyon pine (*Pinus monophylla*), gray pine (*Pinus sabiniana* - foothill zone), Jeffrey pine (*Pinus jeffreyi*), and lodgepole pine (*Pinus contorta* - upper montane zone). Relatively lower levels of mortality occurred in oaks (*Queurcus* spp. with some localized areas of higher blue oak mortality in the foothill zone), and the lowest mortality levels were observed in giant sequoia (*Sequoiadendron giganteum*) and subalpine conifers such as whitebark pine (*Pinus albicaulis*) and foxtail pine (*Pinus balfouriana*) (Bentz et al. 2010, Paz-Kagan et al. 2017). This selective mortality resulted in reductions in stand density and basal area of live trees and may drive longer-term shifts in community composition along the elevational gradient, such as increased density of oaks (Fettig et al. 2019a, Young et al. 2019). The interactive effects of climate warming were also evident in tree species exhibiting increased crown loss and tree mortality rates prior to or at the onset of the 2012-2016 drought, such as red fir, whitebark pine, and giant sequoia (Mortenson et al. 2015, Stephenson et al. 2018, Millar and Delany 2019).

Historical Wildlife Trends

Climate change is impacting terrestrial wildlife species in a variety of ways across northwestern California, both directly and indirectly. Due to varying life history traits, physiological characteristics, and habitat requirements, species show differing degrees of vulnerability and adaptability to changes in climate.

Direct impacts

Physiological effects and range shifts

Changes in climate can have direct physiological effects on species that may result in reductions in reproduction and survival. Responses to direct impacts may result in population decline or changes to a species' range. Species range shifts are expected to occur where climate change alters rates of survival and reproduction across a species' distribution. As conditions deteriorate along one edge of the historical distribution (e.g., at lower latitudes and/or elevations) and improve along the other (e.g., higher latitudes and/or elevations), range contraction and/or expansion may occur. Species with a high degree of habitat specialization (like old forest specialists) and a narrower natural thermal range are more sensitive to climate change than other species and may be especially prone to move as climates warm (Jiguet et al. 2006, Gardali et al. 2012).

Direct effects of climate warming are predicted to force species upslope and northward, while indirect effects leave a more complex signature. Studies in other parts of California suggest that wildlife are already moving in response to changing climates to maintain environmental associations to which they are adapted (small mammals: Moritz et al. 2008, Rubidge et al. 2011); (butterflies: Forister et al. 2010); (birds: Tingley et al. 2009).

Individual bird species vary in their responses to climate change, with some populations increasing and others decreasing (Furnas 2020). Climate change is likely to create "winners and losers" among wildlife species, potentially leading to declines in species richness and diversity. Winners may include the northern goshawk, which has exhibited positive responses to higher-than-average late-winter and early-spring temperatures (Keane et al. 2006). Northern goshawk reproduction may be greatest in years with mild late winters and early springs with higher temperatures and low total precipitation. Similar trends appear in many other bird species, showing increased productivity in warmer, drier springs (Roberts et al. 2019, Saracco et al. 2019). Losers may include species like neotropical migrant birds, some of which have already begun to show range shifts in northern California, with fewer neotropical migrants below 1515m in elevation, and more above 1515m elevation over the course of 2002-2016 (Furnas 2020). These upslope shifts mean that there is less habitat available for the birds, as only 38% of forest habitat occurs above 1515m elevation (although this may change over time as tree species distributions also begin to shift upslope).

Old growth-dependent species, such as the spotted owl, may be more vulnerable to climate change. Declines in survival and recruitment may be linked to changes in prey populations rather than direct physiological impacts. Historically, NSO have been negatively impacted by cold and wet conditions during the winter and during the spring nesting season (Franklin et al. 2000, Duggar et al. 2005, Glenn et al. 2011, Olson et al. 2004). However, warmer winters are not necessarily better for NSO. While the worst years for spotted owl reproduction are preceded by cold and wet winters, the best years are preceded by cold and dry winters (Duggar et al. 2016). Increases in winter storms (Glenn et al. 2011) or the number of hot summer days (Glenn et al. 2010) may also have negative impacts on NSO populations. If future conditions involve higher summer temperatures, more extreme precipitation events, and wetter winters, the overall impact on NSO is likely to be negative (Glenn et al. 2010).

One of the more direct drivers of climate vulnerability is the fact that some species experience heat stress at lower temperatures than others. American pikas, for example, are an alpine species that can experience heat-related mortality at temperatures of 77.9-84.9°F (25.5-29.4°C), and warming temperatures have already been a key driver of distribution changes for this species (Mathewson et al. 2017). Among 20 California mammals ranked in terms of climate vulnerability, the American pika is among the most vulnerable. Of the mammals ranked most vulnerable, the American pika is the only one to occur in northern California (Stewart et al. 2016).

Many mammal species have shown greater vulnerability to warming trends than birds. Studies of habitat use by Pacific fisher suggest that fishers select sites with reduced heat loads and lower temperature variability and may have a physiological intolerance for warmer temperatures (Zielinski et al. 2017). Pacific marten prefer cooler, moister, and snowier areas relative to the fisher (Zielinski et al. 2017). Spencer et al. (2015b) found that annual precipitation and mean maximum temperature best predict marten distribution, meaning marten are sensitive to changes in these variables. Zielinski et al. (2017) did not detect marten in areas with less than 35.9 inches of annual precipitation and the majority were detected at sites that received at least 40.9 inches of precipitation annually. Sites with minimum annual temperatures less than 37.2 °F were the most likely places to detect martens. Thus, increases in temperature and decreases in precipitation can restrict marten distribution.

Range shifts have been observed for several California small mammal taxa over the past century. Work comparing historic (1914-1920; (Grinnell and Storer 1924); the "Grinnell transects") and contemporary (Moritz et al. 2008) small mammal surveys conducted in Yosemite National Park by UC Berkeley's Museum of Vertebrate Zoology (MVZ), came to several conclusions: (1) the elevation limits of geographic ranges shifted primarily upward, and (2) several high-elevation species (e.g., alpine chipmunk [*Tamias alpinus*]) exhibited range contraction (shifted their lower range limit upslope), while several low-elevation species expanded their range upslope (Moritz et al. 2008).

An alternate response to warming spring trends is the adjustment of breeding and migratory phenology in birds. Earlier breeding can limit exposure to warm temperature anomalies, which reduce nest success in warmer range limits (Socolar et al. 2017). Advancement of the breeding phenology of California bird communities 5-18 days earlier has been observed over the past century (Socolar et al. 2017, Saracco et al. 2019). Such shifts may be evidence of climate adaptation in the form of temperature tracking, as earlier breeding can substitute for range shifts to cooler temperatures (Socolar et al. 2017). Together, these studies suggest that some wildlife are already responding to changing climates to maintain environmental associations to which they are adapted.

Many native fish species, such as trout species (Salmonidae) and sculpins (Cottidae), require cold water to survive and do poorly at water temperatures >72°F (22°C) (Moyle et al. 2013). For cold-water adapted species such as salmonids, warmer water temperatures can lower egg viability, and lead to higher vulnerability to disease and predation (Sauter et al. 2001, Schaaf et al. 2017). Warmer temperatures may also favor salmonid predators and invasive species over natives (Sauter et al. 2001, Moyle et al. 2013). Fish do have some ability to acclimate to warmer temperatures than what they would normally prefer, but this ability varies between species (Sauter et al. 2001). Even within a single species such as Chinook salmon (*Oncorhynchus tshawytscha*), thermal preferences vary between individuals and life stages (Zillig et al. 2021). As with bird species, there are likely to be some fish that benefit from warmer water temperatures, while others face increased stress. For example, early ice-break dates at Castle Lake in northern California have been associated with warmer water temperatures near the lake shore, and lower fitness of brook trout (*Salvelinus fontinalis*). This is because the warmer water temperatures caused the trout to not utilize lake habitat or consume the abundant food sources found in the lake, so that they instead remained in the ocean and relied on scarcer food sources (Caldwell et al. 2020). On the other hand, warmer water temperatures have been shown to benefit the growth of juvenile coho salmon (*Oncorhynchus kisutch*) in northern California, mainly because the positive effects from more abundant prey outweighed the negative effects of thermal stress (Lusardi et al. 2020).

Indirect impacts

Alterations to community dynamics

Direct responses to climate change can result in indirect impacts to other species. Shifts in range can in turn lead to the formation of novel species assemblages, resulting in altered community dynamics. Many species will face new competition and/or predation pressures, alterations in prey availability, or shifting disease and parasitism dynamics that may negatively impact them (Stralberg et al. 2009). Climate change can also lead to indirect impacts to wildlife by altering habitat. Over the last century, changes in climate have affected wildlife habitat in northwestern California both directly (e.g., through moisture-stress inducted mortality of trees) and indirectly (e.g., through loss of habitat to severe fire; see vegetation section for more detail).

While species exhibiting range contraction or upslope shifts are likely limited by thermal tolerance and contraction of suitable habitat (e.g. alpine chipmunk and Sonoma chipmunk [*Tamias senex*]), those with stable or expanding distributions (e.g. lodgepole chipmunk [*T. speciosus*]) may have been released from interspecific competition by retreating species (Rubidge et al. 2011). Extirpation of climate-sensitive ecosystem engineers and keystone species (e.g., American pika) from thermally stressful sites may also dramatically alter ecosystem ability to support certain species and assemblages (Beever et al. 2011).

Wildlife may also be indirectly impacted by climate change through reduction of populations and distribution of prey species. Decreases in moisture due either to decreases in precipitation or increases in temperature which outweigh stable or increasing precipitation may reduce production of plants, seeds, and fungi that are important food for spotted owl prey species, such as wood rats (Neotoma spp.) and flying squirrels (Glaucomys sabrinus) (Seamans et al. 2002, Olson et al. 2004, Glenn et al. 2010, Glenn et al. 2011). Jones et al. (2016b) suggest that the higher California spotted owl sensitivity to warmer temperatures in areas with cooler microclimates (e.g., high elevations) may be more related to effects of these climate variables on the distribution and abundance of prey species than their direct physiological impact on the owls themselves. Drought conditions may reduce production of the fungi that makes up more than three quarters of flying squirrel summer diet (Maser et al. 1985, Jones et al. 2016b). Additionally, Keane et al. (2006) found that northern goshawk reproduction was greatest in years following high cone crop production, which positively affected Douglas squirrel (Tamiasciurus douglasii) abundance. Warming trends and extended drought have the potential to decrease cone crop production (Redmond et al. 2012), potentially leading to deleterious effects throughout the food web. Lastly, O'Shea et al. (2016) described large mortality events in bats in drier regions linked to drought-induced starvation due to food shortages.

Another major indirect impact of climate change on wildlife populations is the loss of synchrony between reproductive or migratory phenology and resource availability (MacMynowski and Root 2007). Though alteration to phenology could be due to temperature sensitivity as discussed above, it may also be an indirect response to prey availability or habitat coverage, as insects emerge earlier or as trees begin to flower and leaf earlier with warming spring temperatures (Saracco et al. 2019). However, changes in phenology can lead to mismatches in critical life-stages (e.g., egg laying) and resource availability, which may in turn affect nest success and population persistence if birds cannot successfully track both thermal niche and resource emergence (Socolar et al. 2017). Long-lived mammals may be more likely than shortlived mammals to experience loss of synchrony between phenology and resource availability. This is because short-lived mammals tend to base their reproduction on cues such as temperature and resource availability, while long-lived mammals tend to base reproduction on photoperiod (Bronson 2009). Thus, short-lived mammals may be more able to adapt to changes in the timing of resource availability. As the loss of synchrony between reproductive or migratory phenology and resource availability becomes more pronounced, for species like bats that have specialized diets and carefully balanced energy budgets (e.g., Pallid and Townsend's big-eared bats on the Mendocino), a shift in the timing of invertebrate prey availability could result in reduced survival or fecundity (Halofsky et al. 2011b). Fish, similar to many other species groups, may also experience loss of synchrony at various life stages. Asch (2015) found that the timing of larval fish and the zooplankton they rely on for food may be experiencing disconnects.

Breeding dates of birds like tree swallows (*Tachycineta bicolor*) have advanced during the last century (in the tree swallow case, they now occur up to 9 days earlier; Dunn and Winkler (1999)) which may lead to a mismatch in timing of egg laying relative to availability of food. Shifted flowering, fruiting, and seeding times may affect species that rely on these services. Timing of the migration of California overwintering songbirds like Swainson's thrush (*Catharus ustulatus*), warbling vireo (*Vireo gilvus*), and Wilson's warbler (*Cardellina pusilla*) among others has also advanced significantly since 1969 (MacMynowski and Root 2007). Asynchrony with animal and insect pollinators may also become a significant problem for California plant species (Memmott et al. 2007).

Changes in habitat quantity, quality, and distribution

Alterations to habitat are another indirect climate impact on wildlife species. While upwards range shifts for high-elevation small mammal species are consistent with predicted climate warming, changes in lower- to mid-elevation species' ranges are more likely the result of habitat alteration from landscape-level vegetation dynamics related primarily to fire history (Moritz et al. 2008, Santos et al. 2017).

Certain habitats may become increasingly rare and/or unstable under climate change, with impacts for the species that depend on those habitats. For example, old growth specialists such as the NSO may see loss of habitat as fire behavior intensifies. In mixed-severity fires that burned the Klamath-Siskiyou in 2013, over 93% of NSO habitat that burned at high severity was no longer suitable habitat (Lesmeister et al. 2019). Throughout most of the range for NSO, suitable habitat is moist old-growth forests that tend to be fire resistant and are less likely to burn at moderate or high severity than the surrounding landscape (Lesmeister et al. 2019, Lesmeister et al. 2021). However, the forests of the Shasta-Trinity are drier than most other NSO habitat and may be at greater risk for high-severity fire, especially as the climate grows warmer. Restoration treatments, including thinning, prescribed fire, and wildland fire use, can reduce risk

of high-severity fire and provide other co-benefits to water availability, biodiversity, and carbon stability in seasonally dry forests of California (Stephens et al. 2020).

Species that rely on wetland habitat may also face challenges from drought and fluctuating water availability. For example, the black tern (*Chlidonias niger*) depends on emergent vegetation in wetlands, which may be absent if water levels are either too high or too low. The species has already seen population declines of 8.4% annually in the Klamath Basin over 2001-2010 (Stephens and Rockwell 2015) and is at risk for further declines if the availability and/or quality of wetland habitat declines.

Halofsky et al. (2011a) ranked habitat specialists like the NSO and American marten, and species like Clark's nutcracker (*Nucifraga columbiana*) that inhabit sensitive habitat, as highly vulnerable to climate change. Declines in marbled murrelet (*Brachyramphus marmoratus*) populations early this century may be partially attributable to loss of nesting habitat to increasing disturbances like fire. In other areas in the western US, decreasing songbird diversity and abundance has been indirectly attributed to decreasing snowfall patterns (Martin and Maron 2012). Low rates of snowfall allow for increased over-winter herbivory by ungulates like elk (*Cervus* spp.), thus decreasing growth and abundance of some tree species, in turn decreasing associated songbird abundances (Martin 2007, Brodie et al. 2012, Martin and Maron). Increased water temperatures promote populations of parasites like copepods, which negatively affect the fitness of fish and amphibian species (Kupferberg et al. 2009). Species like the protected foothill yellow-legged frog (*Rana boylii*) have been shown to suffer higher outbreaks of copepod parasites with increased water temperatures and drought induced decreases in water flows in northern California (Kupferberg et al. 2009).

Species like Pacific fisher and spotted owl rely on large, tall trees for the structure they provide (e.g., for nesting or denning) and the microclimates and predator protection they create (through the high canopy cover levels). As noted in the vegetation section, there have been high mortality rates of trees throughout California, including higher than expected and accelerating rates of loss of the largest size classes on which these species depend (e.g., >36 in DBH) (Smith et al. 2005, Lutz et al. 2009a, McIntyre et al. 2015). Thompson et al. (2020) suggest that approximately 40% of fisher habitat in the southern Sierra has been lost through the cascading effects of drought, insect infestation, fire, and subsequent tree mortality. Partially due to these habitat impacts, the Southern Sierra Distinct Population Segment of Pacific fisher was recently listed as endangered by the U.S Fish and Wildlife Service on June 15th, 2020 (50 CFR 17.11(h)).

In addition to high drought-related mortality of large trees critical for some wildlife species, larger, highseverity fires have also impacted wildlife habitat, particularly over the last half-century (see fire section). High-severity fires reduce canopy cover and basal area, and often result in mortality of large trees (Lydersen et al. 2016), reducing the late seral forest habitat on which spotted owls and fishers depend. Though California spotted owls may be adapted to and use small high-severity patches (Kramer et al. 2021), increased proportions of high-severity fire are associated with large high-severity patches with lower CSO occupancy, colonization, and habitat use (Roberts et al. 2011, Tempel et al. 2014, Eyes et al. 2017, Jones et al. 2020, Schofield et al. 2020, Kramer et al. 2021), and higher CSO extinction probability (Lee et al. 2013) over the last two decades. Where greater than half of CSO territory burned at highseverity in the 2014 King Fire in the Sierra Nevada, territory extinction rates went up seven times, and occupancy declined nine-fold from pre-fire values (Jones et al. 2016a). In Yosemite National Park, California spotted owls avoided areas of the Rim Fire characterized by more than 30% high severity fire (Schofield et al. 2020). From 1993 to 2013, approximately 88,000 acres (15%) of CSO protected activity centers burned and 28% of burned area was high severity (Gutiérrez et al. 2017). While this was similar to the severely burned area on the overall landscape (26%) during this period (Gutiérrez et al. 2017), it is greater than would be expected under a more natural fire regime (less than 5-15%) (Mallek et al. 2013). NSOs are also negatively impacted by high-severity fire, with lower survival and habitat suitability in areas impacted by high fire severities (Rockweit et al. 2017, Lesmeister et al. 2019). Mixed-severity fires that burn at primarily low severity with some high-severity patches seem to have little effect on NSO survival and recruitment (Rockweit et al. 2017). Fuel treatments to reduce fire severity can benefit both NSOs (Ager et al. 2007) and California spotted owls (Jones et al. 2022).

Future Climate Projections

Temperature

Like historical trends, average temperature is predicted to increase on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest under both RCP 4.5 and 8.5 scenarios (Table 4, Figure 7). Annual average maximum temperatures are projected to increase by 1.2°F to 3.1°F in the early part of the century (2010-2039) and by 5.3°F to 10.3°F by the end of the century (2070-2099) (Table 4). Annual average minimum temperature, which is generally synonymous with annual average nighttime temperature, is projected to increase by 2.6°F to 4.1°F in the early part of the century (2010-2039) and by 4.4°F to 10.7°F by the end of the century (2070-2099) (Table 4).

Increasing temperatures result in a greater number of days and nights above freezing (Figure 8). The magnitude of these changes is greater in the upper elevation watershed (Coffee Creek Watershed, Figure 8). By the end of the century, in the upper elevation watershed, where freezing temperatures are even more critical to maintain snowpack, the average number of nights above freezing increases by 77 days (113 to 190 days), while the average number of days above freezing increases by 19 days (343 to 362 days). By the end of the century, in the lower elevation watershed (Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake watershed), the average number of nights above freezing increases by 38 days (315 to 353 days). Historically in the lower elevation watershed, there are no days below freezing therefore this will not change.

Table 4. Modeled historical and future average minimum and maximum temperature on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods for emission scenarios RCP 4.5 and 8.5. Difference between projected future temperature compared to modeled historical (1950-1979) temperature is presented in parentheses.

Climate Metric	Value	1950- 1979	1980- 2005	2010-2039		2040-2069		2070-2099	
		Histo	orical	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5
Annual Average	Min.	58.7	59.2	61.4 (+2.7)	59.8 (+1.2)	63.2 (+4.5)	62.5 (+3.8)	64.0 (+5.3)	66.3 (+7.6)
Maximum Temperature (°F)	Ave.	61.8	62.4	64.6 (+2.8)	64.9 (+3.1)	66.2 (+4.5)	67.5 (+5.7)	67.5 (+5.8)	70.8 (+9.1)
	Max.	65.3	65.3	67.7 (+2.4)	68.0 (+2.7)	70.2 (+5.0)	72.1 (+6.8)	71.9 (+6.7)	75.6 (+10.3)
Annual Average	Min.	29.4	30.8	32.8 (+3.4)	32.4 (+3.1)	33.3 (+3.9)	33.1 (+3.7)	33.8 (+4.4)	36.6 (+7.2)
Minimum Temperature (°F)	Ave.	32.4	33.0	35.0 (+2.6)	35.4 (+3.0)	36.5 (+4.1)	37.8 (+5.4)	37.7 (+5.2)	41.2 (+8.8)
	Max.	34.8	36.7	38.7 (+3.9)	38.9 (+4.1)	39.4 (+4.7)	41.9 (+7.1)	40.7 (+5.9)	45.5 (+10.7)

Modeled data were collected from CalAdapt and are based on LOCA downscaled climate projections (Scripps Institution of Oceanography) using an average of the 4 priority models for California (Bedsworth et al. 2018): HadGEM2-ES, CNRM-CM5, CanESM2, and MIROC5.



Figure 7. Modeled historical and future average minimum and maximum temperature on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods. Points represent average while lines indicate range of data (minimum and maximum). Data source CalAdapt: see Table 4 footnote.



Figure 8. Modeled number of days above freezing (32°F) for the Coffee Creek Watershed (upper) and Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake Watershed (lower) on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods. Points represent the average while lines indicate range of data. Data source CalAdapt: see Table 4 footnote. Days above freezing and nights above freezing are based on when the daily maximum/minimum exceeds 32°F.

The increases in predicted future temperature on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest are consistent with predicted changes for California. While the magnitude of warming varies by both model and emission scenario, California's mean temperature is projected to increase by 3.6-12.6°F by the end of this century (Pierce et al. 2018). As temperature increases, the freezing line, which marks the transition from snow to rain, will also rise in elevation (Rhoades et al. 2018).

Extreme heat

As temperatures increase so will the number of extreme heat events and warm nights. The change in extreme heat days is predicted to be greater for the upper elevation watershed (Coffee Creek Watershed, Figure 9). By the end of the century, in the upper elevation watershed the average number of warm nights increases by 49.1 days (from 3.4 to 52.5 days), while the average number of extreme heat days increases by 41.8 days (from 4.2 to 46 days). By the end of the century, in the lower elevation watershed (Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake Watershed) the average number of warm nights increases by 52.5 days (from 3.5 to 56 days), while the average number of extreme heat days increases by 52.1 days (from 3.5 to 56 days), while the average number of extreme heat days increases by 38.6 days (from 3.5 to 42.1 days).



Figure 9. Modeled extreme heat days and warm nights for the Coffee Creek Watershed (upper) and the Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake Watershed (lower) on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods. Points represent the average while lines indicate range of data. Data is based on the 98th percentile temperature between April and October. The 98th percentile for extreme heat (max. temp.) is 88.4°F for the Coffee Creek Watershed and 102.3°F for the Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake Watershed. 98th percentile for warm nights (min. temp.) is 46.6°F and 66.1°F for the Coffee Creek Watershed and the Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake Watershed, respectively. Data source CalAdapt: see Table 4 footnote.

Precipitation

Like historical patterns, predicted changes in annual precipitation across the Shasta-Trinity National Forest are variable with a large range in annual minimum and maximum precipitation (Figure 10). Predicted trends in precipitation are highly variable under both RCP 4.5 and 8.5 scenarios (Table 5, Figure 10). Annual average maximum precipitation is projected to decrease by up to 7.5 inches in the early part of the century (2010-2039) but then either increase by 4.5 inches or decrease by 5.8 inches by the end of the century (2070-2099) depending on the climate scenario considered (Table 5).

The high degree of variation in precipitation is in part driven by the frequency of extreme precipitation events, ranging from zero to 17 events predicted for a single year (Figure 11). Due to the large degree of interannual variability in the occurrence of extreme events, there is predicted to be a minimal increase in average number of extreme precipitation events (2.4 in 1950-1979 to 3.8 in the upper watershed in 2070-2099). Similarly, there was only a minor increase in the maximum number of annual events from 7 events in 1950-1979 to 8 events in 2070-2099 in the lower watershed and from 11 events to 13 events in the upper watershed. While the number of extreme events only increases slightly, the intensity of extreme precipitation events is predicted to increase more dramatically (Figure 12). By the end of the century total rainfall occurring in extreme precipitation events could increase by 2.5 inches (total average of 13.8 to 16.3 in) in the lower watershed and by 5.5 inches in the upper watershed (total average of 18.7 in to 24.2 in) (Figure 12).

Table 5. Modeled historical and future annual average precipitation on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods for emission scenarios RCP 4.5 and 8.5. Difference between projected future precipitation compared to historical (1950-1979) precipitation is presented in parentheses.

Climate Metric	Value	1950- 1979	1980- 2005	2010-2039		-2039 2040-2069		2070-2099	
		Histo	orical	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5	RCP 4.5	RCP 8.5
Annual Average Precipitation (inches)	Min.	22.3	26.1	30.7 (+8.4)	28.2 (+5.9)	30.4 (+8.0)	17.1 (-5.2)	27.8 (+5.4)	27.7 (+5.4)
	Ave.	57.9	58.2	60.4 (+2.4)	61.0 (+3.1)	60.7 (+2.7)	60.1 (+2.2)	60.3 (+2.4)	64.6 (+6.7)
	Max.	122.1	92.0	115.2 (-6.8)	114.6 (-7.5)	121.6 (-0.5)	114.0 (-8.0)	126.6 (+4.5)	116.2 (-5.8)

Data source CalAdapt: Table 4 footnote.



Figure 10. Modeled historic and future average annual precipitation on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods. Points represent average while lines indicate range of data (minimum and maximum). Data source CalAdapt: See Table 4 footnote.



Figure 11. Modeled number of days of extreme precipitation in a water year with 2-day rainfall totals above the extreme threshold for the Coffee Creek Watershed (2.96 inches) and the Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake Watershed (2.83 inches) on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods. Points represent average, while lines indicate the minimum and maximum. Data source CalAdapt: See Table 4 footnote.

There is a lot of uncertainty in modeled future precipitation. GCM projections of precipitation across California tend to disagree on the sign of change and projected trends throughout the 21st century are generally insignificant (e.g. Neelin et al. 2013, Berg and Hall 2015). The year to year variability in precipitation is projected to increase, leading to both more dry years and wet extremes (Pierce et al. 2018). Berg and Hall's (2015) analysis of 34 global climate models project that wet seasons that become extremely dry will become roughly 1.5-2 times more common and wet extremes will generally triple in frequency by the end of the century. The increase in precipitation is predicted to occur primarily in winter precipitation (+20%), while decreases are predicted for spring and autumn (-20%) (Pierce et al. 2018). Additionally, daily extreme precipitation values are projected to increase by 5-20%, depending on the model and emission scenario (Pierce et al. 2018).



Figure 12. Modeled intensity of extreme precipitation events that on average occur every 100 years for the Upper Watershed (Coffee Creek Watershed, 2.00 inches) and the Lower Watershed (Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake Watershed, 0.80 inches) on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods. Points represent average, while lines indicate the maximum upper and maximum lower 95% confidence interval. Data source CalAdapt: See Table 4 footnote.

Hydrology

Snowfall

Snow water equivalent is projected to decrease across the Shasta-Trinity National Forest (Table 6, Figure 13) over the coming century. By the end of the century (2070-2099) there will be a projected decrease of 8.2-9.8 inches of SWE (Table 6, Figure 13). This decline in SWE is due to a decreased snow-to-rain ratio (Huang et al. 2018).

Future predicted snowpack declines for the Shasta-Trinity National Forest are similar to predicted changes for California. As climate warms, snowpack will dramatically diminish with only the highest peaks maintaining historical levels of snow by mid-century (Pierce and Cayan 2013). Research from Yosemite predicts that seasonal snowline may rise 980 feet in elevation for each 3.6°F increase in temperature. Once temperatures increase by 7.2°F, areas below 6560 feet are projected to be snow free (Roche et al. 2018). Similar results may be seen across the western U.S., where the rain-snow transition zone is expected to move up in elevation, resulting in 24-53% less land area receiving snow (Klos et al. 2014). Berg and Hall (2017) estimate future snowpack declines of 60-85% due to anthropogenic warming. Rhoades et al. (2018) project that western US mountain snowfall will decrease by 30%, snow cover will decrease by

44% and SWE will decrease by 69%. Additionally, the date of peak snowmelt is projected to occur from 3 to 24 days earlier in the season (Hayhoe et al. 2004).

Snowpack is predicted to decline across elevational gradients with peak snow melt occurring earlier at middle and higher elevations (Ishida et al. 2018, Ishida et al. 2019). According to Micheli et al. (2018), the North Coast region is predicted to see a drop in April 1 extent of snow from 60% to 11% by the end of the century under a warm, moderate rainfall climate scenario, with the Klamath watershed management area (WMA) expected to be the most vulnerable to snow losses with an expected decrease in April 1 snow extent from 91% of the WMA to 16% by the end of the century. The April 1 SWE is expected to be less than 10% of historical levels, dropping from an average of 10.3 inches (1951-1980) to 1 inch by the end of the century (2070-2099) (Micheli et al. 2018).

Table 6: Historical and modeled future average annual April 1st Snow Water Equivalent (SWE) presented in inches on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods for emission scenarios RCP 4.5 and 8.5. Difference between projected future SWE compared to observed historical (1950-1979) SWE is presented in parentheses.

Model	1950-1979	1980-2005	2010-2039	2040-2069	2070-2099
Observed	11.0	9.4 (-1.6)	-	-	-
RCP 4.5	-	-	5.2 (-5.8)	3.9 (-7.1)	2.8 (-8.2)
RCP 8.5	-	-	5.0 (-6)	2.8 (-8.2)	1.2 (-9.8)

Data source CalAdapt: See Table 4 footnote.



Figure 13. Historical observed and future predicted April 1st Snow Water Equivalent (SWE) on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest summarized for 30-year periods under two emission scenarios (RCP 4.5 and RCP 8.5). Points represent average while lines indicate range of data (minimum and maximum). Data source CalAdapt: See Table 4 footnote.

Snowmelt timing/peak runoff

Future climate related hydrological changes anticipated in the mountains of northern California and subsequent downstream basins are much more substantial than what has already been documented todate. These hydrological changes will have wide-ranging impacts to forest health, wildfire, wildlife species, human water supplies, hydropower production and public health that extend beyond California. Projected changes will include increased interannual hydrological variability. For instance, the Central Valley, one of the world's richest agricultural regions, is both more vulnerable to higher flood risk in higher precipitation years and lower water supply due to climate change effects in the upper watersheds that feed into it (He et al. 2019).

As warming trends continue with snow melting earlier and more precipitation falling as rain, water will exit mountain catchments earlier (Harpold et al. 2015) and consequentially lead to less water available to plants and lower stream volumes later in the year. Researchers project that under a high emission climate scenario, the Cascades will lose up to 81% of current April 1st SWE by the 2080s (Gergel et al. 2017). Modeling future hydrological changes in California, (Miller et al. 2003) found that annual streamflow volumes were strongly dependent on precipitation, but changes in seasonal runoff were more temperature dependent due to snowmelt timing and whether precipitation fell as snow or rain. Predicted spring and summer runoff was lower in all California river basins they modeled, except for model scenarios that projected increased precipitation, where runoff was unchanged from today (Miller et al. 2003). Runoff in the winter and early spring was predicted to be higher under most climate scenarios because higher temperatures will cause snow to melt earlier. Timing of peak flow is projected to occur up to seven weeks earlier by 2100, depending on the climate scenario (Young et al. 2009).

Soil moisture

Warming temperatures will increase evaporative demands resulting in a potential increase of 10-19% in climatic water deficit (CWD) by mid-century and 16-32% by the end of the century for the North Coast region, causing extreme drought stress in soils (Micheli et al. 2018). A study in the Sierra Nevada projects there to be a >15% decline in fuel and soil moisture at both the lowest and highest elevations of the Sierra Nevada by the period ranging from 2070 to 2099 (Dettinger et al. 2018). This contrasts with findings for the historically moist mid-elevation zones, where future precipitation will come mostly as rain and soil moisture may increase from 20-40%. Less replenishment of soil moisture by snowpack will increase drought likelihood (Coats et al. 2013) and significantly affect the native flora in terms of species composition and structure.

Stream temperature and water quality

The hydrologic cycle and water quality are very sensitive to climate change in the headwater drainages of California (Luo et al. 2013). In northwest California, stream temperatures have increased by 0.2-0.9°F over recent decades, and may increase a further 0.8–1.4°F by 2080 (Hilberg and Kershner 2021a). Rising stream temperatures will cause dissolved oxygen to diminish, creating inhospitable conditions for cold-water fish species and reducing the extent of cold water habitat (Ficklin et al. 2013). Isaak et al. (2018) used three warming scenarios to classify potential losses in river habitat for brown trout (*Salmo trutta*) and rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus mykiss*). Rivers in northwestern California showed the largest potential losses compared to baseline out of the entire study area, with a potential decrease ranging from 13% with a
temperature increase of 1.8°F to a 47% decrease with a temperature increase of 3.6°F. High stream temperatures are also expected to occur for longer (30-60 more days per year in 2090 with water temperatures above 68°F) creating unfavorable conditions for cold-water species (Null et al. 2013).

Streamflow volume and variability

Future projections for streamflow suggest an overall decrease in stream volume, particularly in dry months and extended summer drought periods (Reba et al. 2011). Increased variability in streamflow in California is already resulting in – and is predicted to continue to result in – extended wet and dry spells (Pagano and Garen 2005), with significant economic, social, and biological impacts (Mote et al. 2005). Using a suite of climate change models, Grantham (2018) predicted that stream flows in the North Coast region will decrease in the dry season and increase in the wet season, with January seeing the greatest increase and May seeing the greatest decrease in flows. In basins without winter snow accumulation, such as the Eel River basin, base flow is relatively insensitive to increasing temperature (Miller et al. 2003). If precipitation does increase, streamflow volumes during high flow events could greatly increase. Flood potential in California rivers that are fed principally by snowmelt (i.e., higher elevation streams) are predicted to increase under all scenarios of climate change, principally due to earlier dates of peak daily flows and the increase in the proportion of precipitation falling as rain (Miller et al. 2003). Under continued snowpack loss, Knowles and Cayan (2002) project that spring and early summer flows on the upper Sacramento River may decrease by as much as 30% by 2060, and that annual flow volume could drop by 20% by 2090; more snow-dominated river basins may see much greater changes. Between -41 and +16% more variability in streamflow volume is projected in California's major water supply watersheds (He et al. 2019). Projections for the Sacramento River under the RCP 8.5 scenario when looking at total annual unimpaired flows in a water year (October – September) for June, July, and August show a high degree of variability with the warmer and drier scenario showing the sharpest decline in streamflow (Figure 14). Because of the relatively low mountain elevations in NW California, stream flow in most rivers is more sensitive to changes in precipitation than changes in temperature, as snowpack input to flow is relatively low (Miller et al. 2003).



Figure 14. This chart shows total annual unimpaired flows in a water year (October – September) for June, July, and August. Data are shown for Sacramento River near Red Bluff under the RCP 8.5 scenario in which emissions continue to rise strongly through 2050 and plateau around 2100. Values represent observed streamflow (1922-2015) and global climate models (GCM) of CanESM2 (an average simulation) and HadGEM2-ES (a warm/drier simulation).

Flooding and atmospheric rivers

While generally less surface water overall is projected, increases in extreme flooding events are also forecasted, adding to the challenge of managing public lands and downstream water uses in the future. Atmospheric rivers are going to become larger contributors to the amount of total precipitation across California, as precipitation from other sources dwindle leading to increasing precipitation variability (Gershunov et al. 2019). Increases in extreme hydrologic events across the western U.S. are predicted to be especially pronounced in the mountains of the California coast range and the Sierra Nevada (Kim 2005). In the Russian River, all seven floods that exceeded the monitor stage⁷ between 1997 and 2006 were linked to atmospheric rivers (Ralph et al. 2006). In California, several studies have connected post-fire debris flows (Oakley et al. 2017) and landslides (Oakley et al. 2018) to the incidence of landfalling atmospheric rivers, either in their interaction with water-resistant wildfire burn scars or by saturation of the soil. The potential for secondary hazards that outweigh the initial impact of atmospheric rivers is also

⁷ Monitor stage is the water level above some arbitrary reference elevation called the datum. It is not the same as depth but is used to identify the potential for flooding.

possible. Such events could facilitate unprecedented debris flow and landslide events within the region, such as those documented in headwater streams in the Klamath Mountains (Cover et al. 2010).

More flooding in higher-elevation, snowmelt-fed California rivers is also projected under all scenarios of climate change, principally due to earlier dates of peak daily flows and the increase in the proportion of precipitation falling as rain (Miller et al. 2003). There is scientific consensus that flood regimes in historically snow-dominated mountainous regions will shift from spring snowmelt-driven events toward more frequent rain-dominated winter floods (Hirabayashi et al. 2013, Arnell and Gosling 2016). The risk of rain-on-snow events, and associated destructive and costly flooding, are also predicted to increase in the future throughout the mountains of northern California (Musselman et al. 2018).

Drought

Climate change is projected to further amplify evapotranspiration and moisture overdraft as precipitation becomes more erratic (Swain et al. 2018, Goulden and Bales 2019). In addition, temperatures are predicted to continue to increase across California. Increasing temperatures will exacerbate drought impacts and will likely lead to higher tree mortality, especially in areas with higher tree density and greater climatic water deficit (Young et al. 2017). Using 21st century projections of warming and the RCP8.5 emissions scenario, total snowpack is projected to decline by 85% during this century (Berg and Hall 2017). Like most western states, mountain snowpacks are a critical resource in California, and supply water for multiple uses throughout much of the state. Strong environmental gradients in California result in wide variation in ecosystems, drought sensitivities, and constraints and opportunities for management responses. Fettig et al. (2019b) provides drought management strategies by major California ecosystem types.

Periods of extended drought will make the Shasta-Trinity National Forest hotter and drier. Moisture deficit is projected to increase over much of the state, which will cause a decrease in soil moisture especially in the southern half of the state (Pierce et al. 2018). During periods of drought there will be an increase in the average minimum and maximum temperature, a decrease in average precipitation, a decrease in snow, and a decrease in baseflow (portion of the stream flow that is not from precipitation and results from seepage of water from the ground) and runoff (water that is discharged into the streams and largely results from precipitation and melting of snow) (Table 7).

Table 7. Climatic response to periods of drought during a midcentury dry spell (2023-2042) and a late century dry spell (2051–2070) identified from the HadGEM2-ES RCP 8.5 simulation for two watersheds on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest. Historical data (1961-1990) are based on observed values. The extended drought value equates to 78% of historical median annual precipitation averaged over the North Coast and Sierra California Climate Tracker regions.

Metric	Coffee Creek Watershed			Pit River Arm Shasta Lake Watershed		
	1961- 1990	2023- 2042	2051- 2070	1961- 1990	2023- 2042	2051- 2070
Ave Maximum Temperature (°F)	56.4	61.3	65.0	70.6	75.2	78.8
Ave Minimum Temperature (°F)	26.6	30.4	34.0	44.4	48.4	51.9
Ave Precipitation (in)	74.7	60.4	60.4	61.3	49.4	49.4
Snow Water Equivalent (in)	4895.2	1968.5	735.6	22.7	7.4	1.5
Baseflow (in)	27.5	20.6	19.9	17.5	11.1	10.3
Runoff (in)	22.9	13.9	13.1	14.8	10.0	9.9

Modeled data were collected from CalAdapt based on LOCA downscaled climate projections (Scripps Institution of Oceanography) using the HadGEM2-ES RCP 8.5.

While future changes in climate and associated hydrologic changes may seem bleak, managers have an opportunity to proactively manage to sustain or restore hydrologic function and to plan for future conditions. Stream hydrological function and meadows can be restored to reduce vulnerability to a change in climate. Previously incised meadows restored at the onset of the 2012-2016 drought were shown to have improved summer baseflow (by 5 to 12 times) throughout the drought compared to wetter, non-drought years (Hunt et al. 2018). The use of beaver dam analogs (BDAs; instream structures that mimic natural beaver dams) or other process-based techniques can be another effective way to meet restoration goals in areas where beaver reintroduction is not feasible or not appropriate (Pollock et al. 2014). The first location in California where BDAs have been installed is in the Scott River basin of northern California (Charnley 2018).

Future Fire Activity and Severity

Current trends of increasing fire activity and severity are predicted to continue. Several comprehensive reviews of the wildland fire literature for the western US have found overwhelming evidence that area burned and number of fires will increase, and fire seasons will be longer, as the climate warms (Flannigan et al. 2009, Restaino and Safford 2018). A number of studies focused on California have projected significant increases in wildfire activity in association with climate change, particularly for forest vegetation types (Lenihan et al. 2008, Westerling and Bryant 2008). Westerling and Bryant (2008) projected a 10-35% increase in large fire risk by mid-century in California and Nevada. Spracklen et al. (2009) projected that the total area burned across the western US would increase by 54% in 2046–2055 relative to 1996–2005.

For California's fourth Climate Change assessment, Westerling (2018) simulated fire activity across California from 1953 to 2099 (Figure 15). Model results under the high emission (RCP 8.5) scenario project a 77% increase in mean area burned and a 178% increase in the maximum area burned across California by the end of the century, compared with the 1961-1990 period. Under the high emission scenario, extreme wildfires (> 250,000 acres) were projected to occur 50% more frequently, with montane forests in the northern two thirds of the state expected to experience the greatest increases in annual average acres burned by the end of century (Figure 15).

For the two selected watersheds on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest, data compiled by Westerling (2018) also project that total acres burned will generally increase by the end of this century, despite some variation in the lower elevation watershed (Figure 16). For the lower elevation watershed, Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake, historical (1954-1979) averages of between 2034 and 2039 acres burned annually which are projected to either decrease to 1638 or increase to 3248 acres burning annually by the end of the century depending on the climate scenario. In the higher elevation Coffee Creek watershed, historical annual averages of between 981 and 996 acres burned are projected to increase to between 1997 and 2731 acres burned annually by the end of the century. Acres burned appear to follow a cyclical pattern, with years of high area burned followed by periods of low area burned. Declines in area burned may be due to lack of fuels, which would be consistent with fire modeling for California suggesting that loss of vegetation after fire may help to reduce the occurrence of large fires for a short time afterward (Hurteau et al. 2019). This may be especially true at lower elevations where fire activity is limited by fuels more than climate (Keeley and Syphard 2016).

Several models project that fire severity will also continue to increase in the western US throughout the 21st century (Abatzoglou and Williams 2016, McKenzie and Littell 2017, Abatzoglou et al. 2018). Future climate change may promote warmer and windier conditions, which would lead to higher fire intensity, faster fire spread, and more fires that escape containment in northern California (Fried et al. 2004). This effect explains some of the recent increase in California fires and is likely to lead to continuing future increases in fire frequency and area burned (William et al. 2019). Fire seasons may also grow longer, leading to further increases in area burned (Pausas 2004, Spracklen et al. 2009, Guyette et al. 2012, Wimberly and Liu 2014). Westerling et al. (2011) projected increases in burned area of up to 4+ times the current levels in northern California shrublands and forestlands by the end of the century. The MC1 runs reported in Barr et al. (2010) project increases in annual fire area in the Klamath River Basin of 11-22% by 2100, resulting in as many as 330,000 acres (134,000 ha) burned in an average year. Northern California may see some of the biggest increases in very large fires, compared to the rest of the United States, due to projected changes in temperature, precipitation, and relative humidity during the fire season (Barbero et al. 2015).



Figure 15. Average annual area burned composites: RCP 4.5 (left), RCP 8.5 (right) from Westerling (2018).



Figure 16. Wildfire simulations for two watersheds on the Shasta-Trinity National Forest smoothed by decade. Data source CalAdapt using wildfire scenario projections produced by Westerling (2018).

On the other hand, some models predict that increased fire activity may eventually decrease fire severity by reducing fuels and facilitating vegetation shifts towards more xeric, grass and shrubland vegetation types (Moritz et al. 2012, Batllori et al. 2013). Models developed by Parks et al. (2016) found that most areas of the western US would experience a reduction in fire severity by the mid-21st century, primarily as a result of higher water deficit reducing productivity and fuel production, making less biomass available to burn after widespread fires. Increased frequencies and/or intensities of fire in coniferous forest in California will almost certainly drive changes in tree species composition (Lenihan et al. 2003) and will likely reduce the size and extent of late-successional refugia (USFS and BLM 1994b, McKenzie et al. 2004). Thus, if fire becomes more active under future climates, there may be significant repercussions for old growth forest and old growth-dependent flora and fauna.

Use of paleoecological analogies also suggests that parts of the Pacific Northwest (including northern California) could experience more severe fire conditions under warmer, more CO_2 -rich climates (Whitlock et al. 2003). Fire frequency and severity (or size) are usually assumed to be inversely related (Pickett and White 1985), and a number of researchers have demonstrated this relationship for California forests (e.g., Swetnam 1993, Miller and Urban 1999), but if fuels grow more rapidly and dry more rapidly – as is predicted under many future climate scenarios – then both severity and frequency may increase.

Projected temperature, fuel aridity, and fire season length

In the future, it is likely that increased temperatures will continue to result in increased fire activity (McKenzie et al. 2004, Spracklen et al. 2009, Guyette et al. 2012). Spracklen et al. (2009) concluded that temperature was primarily responsible for predicted increases in annual mean area burned in the western US, with some of the greatest increases projected for the Pacific Northwest ecozone, which includes northern California. It is also likely that increases in fuel aridity will continue to promote fire extent and severity in western US forests (Flannigan et al. 2013, Abatzoglou and Williams 2016, Abatzoglou et al. 2017, McKenzie and Littell 2017, Hurteau et al. 2019). Fuel amounts and continuity will also likely increase

with increasing CO₂ concentrations (Lenihan et al. 2003, Hayhoe et al. 2004, Lenihan et al. 2008). Paleoecological studies show that parts of the Pacific Northwest (including northern California) have experienced more severe fire conditions under warmer, more CO₂-rich climates in the past (Whitlock et al. 2003). Flannigan et al. (2013) projected that fire season length would increase by more than 20 days in northern California by 2100.

Projected snowpack effects and lightning activity

Fires may also become more frequent and severe because of reduced snowpack and increased lightning ignitions in the future. Declining snowpack may lead to decreases in summer soil moisture and dead fuel moisture, which can lead to increased fire potential, especially at higher elevations (Gergel et al. 2017). Even in areas without snow, increased surface temperatures are predicted to increase lightning activity. Price and Rind (1994) projected that a temperature increase of 7.6°F would result in a 44% increase in the number of lightning caused fires across the US, resulting in a 78% increase in area burned. Romps et al. (2014) also found that lightning could increase by 12% for every degree Celsius of temperature increase, resulting in a projected 50% increase in lightning-caused fires across the US by 2100.

Projected effects of tree mortality

Increased rates of tree mortality are also likely to promote fire activity in the future. As described in the vegetation section, warmer and drier conditions can stress trees and increase tree mortality rates (Miller et al. 2012, van Mantgem et al. 2013, Westerling 2016, van Mantgem et al. 2018). Widespread mortality of trees can increase fuel loads, as standing dead vegetation promotes canopy fire probabilities in the short term, while the accumulation of large dead woody surface fuels may increase the probability of large fires over longer time frames (Stephens et al. 2018, Westerling 2018, Coop et al. 2020, Stephens et al. 2022).

Future Vegetation Projections

Future climate change will have direct effects on vegetation (Breshears et al. 2005) and intensify stressors such as fire and drought contributing to indirect effects on vegetation in a constant disturbance feedback loop (Hurteau et al. 2019). Although there is considerable certainty that vegetation distribution, composition, and structure will change, there is uncertainty as to the catalyst for change. Buotte et al. (2019) used a Community Land Model to determine vulnerability to mortality from drought and fire by 2049. They found vulnerability to both future fire and drought will be high in the Sierra Nevada and the Klamath Mountains (Buotte et al. 2019). Because mortality has the potential to lead to changes in forest composition and transitions to non-forest vegetation types (Veblen et al. 1991, Allen and Breshears 1998, Anderegg et al. 2013, Williams et al. 2013), vulnerability estimates in Buotte et al. (2019) indicate these forested regions have the potential to experience substantial ecological change in the coming decades. Lowest total vulnerability to either drought or fire is anticipated in the wettest types such as Coastal Douglas-fir, western hemlock (*Tsuga heterophylla*), incense cedar, and redwood (*Sequoia sempervirens*) forest types (Buotte et al. 2019).

Distribution of vegetation

The distribution of vegetation in California is generally expected to move upslope and poleward in response to climate change (Hayhoe et al. 2004, Loarie et al. 2008). However, the intensity of projected changes in climate, as represented by emission levels and changes in temperature and moisture, is increasingly important to consider during strategic landscape planning. Strategic management decisions, whether to maintain historical species, land-cover types, ecosystem processes, and resources; or to embrace and foster changes predicted by changing climates (Millar and Stephenson 2015), carry risk. Managing for current attributes and enhancing resilience to changing climate may be a wasted effort if climate change and secondary effects such as increasing wildfire (Miller et al. 2012) overwhelm the capacity of systems to be resilient. In contrast, managing for vegetation change could place species at risk if future climate projections used to set management objectives turn out to be inaccurate, and thereby encourage transition strategies that do not fit the new climate (Swanston et al. 2016). Uncertainty arises from variation among climate models, imperfect understanding of vegetation responses to climate, and complex direct (physiological) and indirect vegetation responses that interact through physical disturbance (i.e., fire) as well as through biotic pathways (i.e., pests and pathogens).

Loarie et al. (2008) projected that two-thirds of California's native flora will experience >80% reduction in range size by 2100. Endemic plant species that specialize in uncommon or sparsely distributed habitat (e.g., serpentine soils, montane meadows) will have difficulty responding to changing climatic conditions by migrating (Conlisk et al. 2013). Such narrowly distributed species are also at high risk due to disturbances like fires or floods that may extirpate entire populations. Conversely, areas resistant to change, such as north facing slopes or areas with deep, well-watered soils, may provide potential refugia (Olson et al. 2012, van Mantgem and Sarr 2015). Topographic microclimates play an important role in species distributions (Randin et al. 2009, Scherrer and Korner 2011, Lenoir et al. 2013). In the Klamath region, if warming climatic trends are accompanied by drying during the growing season, mesic topographic microclimates are likely to become increasingly important microrefugia (Dobrowski 2011, Copeland and Harrison 2015).

Structure and composition of forests

Climate will have direct effects on vegetation by modifying the niche space for certain species while indirectly enhancing wildfire activity and drought intensity, which will both lead to changes in vegetation composition and structure. Change in tree species cover will be delayed relative to changes in climate in forested systems since long lived tree species can persist despite conditions not being favorable for recruitment (Loarie et al. 2009). As climate changes, regeneration rates may initially improve for ponderosa pine but then will begin to decline in 2060-2099, with the biggest declines in warm and/or low-elevation areas (Petrie et al. 2017). Ponderosa pine may begin to move to higher elevations, while high-elevation species such as lodgepole pine or western white pine (*Pinus monticola*) may have limited refugia or opportunities for range shifts (Bell et al. 2014, Maxwell and Scheller 2020). Lenihan and colleagues (Lenihan et al. 2003, Lenihan et al. 2008) projected significant declines in conifer-dominated forests and their subsequent replacement by hardwood-dominated forests along the northern California Coast Range under all future climate scenarios. In the drier interior northern California Coast Range, they projected declines in shrubland and oak woodlands and an increase in grassland due to higher fire frequencies;

hardwood-dominated forests also increase in area. Future increases in drought may lead to changes in the diversity and structure of old growth stands (van Mantgem and Sarr 2015).

Although gradual stand replacement will result in forest ecosystem conversion, it is more likely that disturbance events predicted to be more common under a future climate will drive more rapid vegetation changes (Batllori et al. 2017, Thorne et al. 2017). As disturbance such as fire is projected to increase in intensity and size, woody plants that resprout after disturbance are projected to do well (Davis et al. 2018, Westerling 2018). However, the persistence of these vegetation types will be determined by recovery time between disturbances as shorter fire return intervals would lead to even more rapid and widespread vegetation replacement (Davis et al. 2018). Increases in the size of high severity patches in fires would exacerbate already reduced conifer recruitment as distance to cone bearing trees increases (Shive et al. 2018). This reduction in recruitment can be even more pronounced following extreme drought periods (Stevens et al. 2017, Young et al. 2019).

Some climate models project decreasing precipitation and increasing aridity likely leading to moisture conditions that may cause vegetation transitions, particularly in post fire landscapes (Parks et al. 2016, Serra-Diaz et al. 2018). These climate models project an increase in grassland area at lower and middle elevations, as woody vegetation retracts in the face of increased fire frequency and invasion by non-native annual grasses (Dodson and Root 2015, Parks et al. 2018).

Climate vulnerability is defined as exposure, sensitivity and adaptive capacity to a changing climate and can be used to help assess susceptibility of major forest types in northwestern California to climate and related stressors. Thorne et al. (2017) evaluated forest type vulnerability across California under four future climate scenarios representing an increase of $1.9 - 4.5^{\circ}$ C and either a decrease or increase in precipitation (-24.8 to +22.9%). Between the hot/dry model (MIROC-ESM) and the hot/wet model (CNRM CM5), there is consensus that in the Shasta-Trinity National Forest, climate conditions are expected to cause high stress for existing vegetation over the next century, with 21% of the landscape at high stress between 2011-2039, 33% by 2040-2069 and 40% by 2070-2099 at emission level RCP8.5 (Figure 17). Thorne et al. (2018) assessed climate exposure and vulnerability of ten major forest types across California, Nevada, Utah, Arizona, and New Mexico in 2070. Not all vegetation types were equally exposed and vulnerable with lower elevation ponderosa pine and eastside Jeffrey being only moderately vulnerable, and higher elevation red fir forests being critically vulnerable across the Southwest (Thorne et al. 2018).



Figure 17. Mapped climate refugia and exposure using the "Hot and Wet" CNRM CM5 and "Hot and Dry" MIROC-ESM climate projections under Higher Emissions RCP8.5. This image shows five levels of climate exposure for vegetation across the Shasta-Trinity National Forest for three time periods: 2011–2039, 2040–2069, and 2070–2099. Areas of refugia have exposure values <80% and are considered to have climatically suitable conditions for the vegetation currently present. Moderate exposure areas have exposure values between 80-95%. High exposure areas have values >95% and are considered to have climatically unsuitable conditions for the vegetation currently present. Consensus areas are where both the "Hot and Wet" and "Hot and Dry" models agree, increasing the probability that those projected conditions will be present in the future.

Future Wildlife Projections

Direct impacts

Physiological effects and range shifts

Significant changes to California's wildlife populations are projected over the next century. Future range shifts are predicted to be larger than any historical range shifts, based on fossil records and climate reconstructions from the western United States over the past 17,000 years. Species with greater dispersal ability (e.g., larger mammals) may have the biggest range shifts and the best likelihood of finding desirable habitat as the climate changes (Williams and Blois 2018). In northwestern California, the biggest impacts to terrestrial wildlife may be due to loss of coniferous forests and corresponding increases in oak, chapparal, and montane hardwood vegetation. Both aquatic and terrestrial wildlife may also be impacted by lower stream flows, resulting in less water availability (PRBO Conservation Science 2011).

A total of 128 out of 358 (36%) of California's bird species of "special concern" (rare, threatened, endangered, or experiencing significant decline; Shuford and Gardali (2008)) were ranked as vulnerable to climate change, including the Swainson's hawk (*Buteo swainsoni*), western grebe (*Aechmophorus occidentalis*), Swainson's thrush, and Vaux's swift (*Chaetura vauxi*) (Gardali et al. 2012). Based on bioclimatic models, Lawler et al. (2009, 2010), projected high vulnerability of California's amphibian fauna (>50% change) and moderate vulnerability (10-40% change) of California's mammalian fauna under a high greenhouse gas emissions scenario by the end of the century. O'Shea et al. (2016) projected increases in large mortality events linked to drought and extreme weather events for susceptible species such as bats. Native fish species are also at high risk, with 82% of native fishes ranked as highly vulnerable to climate change. The species most at risk are those requiring low water temperatures. In comparison, only 12% of invasive fish species were ranked as highly vulnerable to climate change, and many invasives will likely see increases in range and population (Moyle et al. 2013).

Direct and indirect effects will continue to impact wildlife species in the future, likely at an accelerating pace. Lawler et al. (2012) investigated the possible effects of climate change on selected species of the genus Martes and found that macroclimate conditions closely correlated with Pacific fisher presence in California were likely to change greatly over the next century, resulting in a possibly pronounced loss of suitable habitat. Their results suggested that martens and fishers will be highly sensitive to climate change. A more recent analysis of climate impacts on fisher and marten habitat in the Sierra Nevada found that predicted marten distribution shifted to higher elevations, became more fragmented, and decreased in area by 40–85% (depending on GCM scenario; Spencer et al. 2015). On the other hand, predicted changes in fisher distribution were highly variable and inconsistent, showing some increases and some decreases in extent, suggesting high uncertainty in climate change effects on fishers (Spencer et al. 2015b). Population growth in northern spotted owls is positively associated with wet, cool summer conditions, likely an effect of prey availability, but climate models predict warmer, drier summers which will likely negatively impact spotted owl populations (Glenn et al. 2010). Additionally, NSO reproductive success may be negatively impacted by extreme climate events during their spring breeding season (Franklin et al. 2000), and NSOs may experience mortality or range shifts due to heat stress if maximum temperatures reach above 95.3°F (35.2°C) (Weathers et al. 2001).

Those aquatic species with a competitive advantage in colder waters will also likely suffer losses due to both thermal stress and increased competition as water temperatures rise (Rahel et al. 2008, Kennedy et al. 2009). Salmonids may be particularly sensitive to warming water temperatures (Boko et al. 2007). Power et al. (2015) suggested that two likely future scenarios (drier winters followed by drier summers; or wetter winters followed by drier summers) may trigger cyanobacteria blooms, harmful to salmonids and other fish. According to Power et al. (2015), "If dry winters are followed by dry summers, salmonids will be heat-stressed as well as hungry. The worst case appears to be if scouring winter flows release algal blooms, but abrupt decreases in summer baseflows cause these to rot in the channel as pools warm and stagnate." For aquatic species like steelhead and rainbow trout (*Oncorhynchus* spp.), decreases in August streamflow likely to be caused by increased CO₂ levels associated with climate change could have negative implications for habitat suitability and availability (Tague et al. 2009). Increased summer temperatures, and resulting declines in growth and productivity, are likely to further stress steelhead and rainbow trout populations like those in the low-order streams in the South Fork Trinity River basin (McCarthy et al. 2009). O'Neal (2002) suggested that by 2090, 25 to 41% of currently suitable California streams may be too warm to support trout.

Indirect impacts

Alterations to community dynamics

Stralberg (2009) developed current and future species distribution models for 60 focal bird species and found that novel avian assemblages with no modern analogue could occupy over half of California by 2070. This implies a dramatic reshuffling of avian communities and altered patterns of species interactions (Stralberg et al. 2009). As the loss of synchrony between reproductive or migratory phenology and resource availability becomes more pronounced, species like bats with specialized diets and carefully balanced energy budgets could experience reduced survival or fecundity due to a shift in the timing of invertebrate prey availability (Halofsky et al. 2011b). Further, increased temperatures can alter the transmission of sound through the air, affecting bats' ability to detect prey; echolocating bats with high frequencies (e.g. long-legged myotis [*Myotis Volans*], western red bat [*Lasirurs blossevillii*]) will likely experience declines in prey detection abilities as temperatures rise, while those with lower frequencies (e.g. pallid bat [*Antrozous pallidus*], Townsend's big-eared bat [*Corynorhinus townsendii*], fringed myotis [*Myotis thysanodes*]) may experience increased prey detection abilities, altering the balance of these predator-prey relationships (Luo et al. 2014).

Changes in habitat quantity, quality, and distribution

Species that require old, dense, and structurally complex forest conditions, like fisher and spotted owl, will likely be negatively impacted by changes in fire regimes and vegetation associated with climate change (Scheller et al. 2011). Projections suggest that much of the low- and mid-elevation forests that currently comprise owl and fisher habitat are vulnerable to conversion to woodlands, shrublands, and grasslands (see vegetation section). Projections of future climate and vegetation conditions (Bachelet et al. 2001, Lenihan et al. 2008), suggest a major decrease in suitable old forest mixed conifer habitat over the next 50 years (Spencer et al. 2015a), although the models may not adequately account for topographic effects on local microclimate and vegetation, which may partially mitigate the changes in mountainous terrain.

Increased fire frequencies, sizes, and intensities are likely to drive changes in tree species compositions (Lenihan et al. 2003, Lenihan et al. 2008) and reduce the extent of late-successional forests (USFS and BLM 1994a, McKenzie et al. 2004). These changes in forest structure could alter the extent, abundance or occurrence of species associated with these habitats, including the spotted owl (McKenzie et al. 2004, Purcell et al. 2012, Wan et al. 2019). Increases in area burned and proportion burned at high severity are likely to occur within the ranges of all three spotted owl species (northern, California, and Mexican spotted owls). Within the range of the northern spotted owl, Davis et al. (2015) estimated that 191,900 ha of nesting and roosting habitat on federal lands were lost to wildfires between 1994 and 2013. This area represented four times the amount of habitat considered lost from timber harvest (47,000 ha) and comprised 5.2% of the total habitat originally protected in 1994 (3,678,500 ha) under the Northwest Forest Plan (Davis et al. 2015). Research on NSOs in southwest Oregon suggests that survival decreased in the 3-5 years after fire, both for owls that returned to burned sites and owls that were displaced by burns (Clark et al. 2011). Mixed severity fire regimes can provide a beneficial patchwork of habitat for spotted owl nesting and foraging but increases in high and moderate fire severity patches may lead to decreased survival of spotted owls in northwest California (Rockweit et al. 2017). Impacts on spotted owls due to loss of nesting habitat could be compounded by loss of foraging habitat. Increased extent and frequency of high-severity fires will decrease habitat for prey species that depend on late seral forest, such as the northern flying squirrel (Wan et al. 2019). For northern goshawks, 80% of foraging habitat and 87% of roost locations have high fire hazard potential, so increases in fire frequency and severity will likely diminish goshawk habitat (Blakey et al. 2020).

Climate-change refugia exist along spatial and temporal continuums (Keppel et al. 2015), ranging from regional scales (where macrorefugia can facilitate ecosystem persistence over centuries and even millennia), to landscape and local scales (where microrefugia can maintain particular species and communities for years and decades), to hyper-local scales (where refuges can provide temporary shelter for individuals) (Fey et al. 2019). Species such as the American pika may increasingly rely on thermally stable microrefugia as the regional climate warms (Rodhouse et al. 2017). However, as these refugia disappear with a warming climate, population connectivity declines, and individual populations become more susceptible to extirpation. Thus, protection and maintenance of remaining refugia may aid population persistence, but eventually human-assisted migration may be the only option for maintaining population connectivity. Morelli et al. (2016) present a framework for managing refugia for climate change resistance and resilience. The authors emphasize the approach as a way for managers to prioritize areas for conservation and climate adaptation, particularly where refugial characteristics for a set of valued resources may coincide (Morelli et al. 2016). However, they also note that climate change refugia are not long-term solutions. Refugia might only be relevant for a certain degree of climatic change, after which they no longer support conditions necessary for the populations they were designed to protect. Thus, refugial management should be coupled with plans for more extreme climate change scenarios (Morelli et al. 2016). Loarie et al. (2008) identified the coastal mountains of northwestern California as an important climate change refugium, defined as an area projected to sustain species with otherwise shrinking ranges. Authors like Loarie et al. (2008) and Lawler and Olden (2011) recommend novel adaptive management approaches and large-scale planning efforts that promote landscape/regional habitat connectivity. Loarie et al. (2008) also recommended serious consideration of human-assisted dispersal of California's flora and prioritization of climate change refugia for conservation and restoration.

Literature Cited

- Abatzoglou, J. T., S. Z. Dobrowski, S. A. Parks, and K. C. Hegewisch. 2018. TerraClimate, a high-resolution global dataset of monthly climate and climatic water balance from 1958-2015. Scientific Data **5**:170191.
- Abatzoglou, J. T., C. A. Kolden, A. P. Williams, J. A. Lutz, and A. M. S. Smith. 2017. Climatic influences on interannual variability in regional burn severity across western US forests. International Journal of Wildland Fire **26**:269-275.
- Abatzoglou, J. T., D. E. Rupp, and P. W. Mote. 2014. Seasonal climate variability and change in the Pacific Northwest of the United States. Journal of Climate **27**:2125-2142.
- Abatzoglou, J. T., and A. P. Williams. 2016. Impact of anthropogenic climate change on wildfire across western US forests. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **113**:11770-11775.
- Ager, A. A., M. A. Finney, B. K. Kerns, and H. Maffei. 2007. Modeling wildfire risk to northern spotted owl (Strix occidentalis caurina) habitat in Central Oregon, USA. Forest Ecology and Management 246:45-56.
- Allen, C. D., and D. D. Breshears. 1998. Drought-induced shift of a forest-woodland ecotone: rapid landscape response to climate variation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **95**:14839-14842.
- Allen, C. D., A. K. Macalady, H. Chenchouni, D. Bachelet, N. McDowell, M. Vennetier, T. Kitzberger, A. Rigling, D. D. Breshears, E. H. Hogg, P. Gonzalez, R. Fensham, Z. Zhang, J. Castro, N. Demidova, J. H. Lim, G. Allard, S. W. Running, A. Semerci, and N. Cobb. 2010. A global overview of drought and heat-induced tree mortality reveals emerging climate change risks for forests. Forest Ecology and Management 259:660-684.
- Anderegg, W. R. L., J. M. Kane, and L. D. L. Anderegg. 2013. Consequences of widespread tree Mortality triggered by drought and temperature stress. Nature Climate Change **3**:30-36.
- Arnell, N. W., and S. N. Gosling. 2016. The impacts of climate change on river flood risk at the global scale. Climatic Change **134**:387-401.
- Asarian, J. E., and J. D. Walker. 2016. Long-term trends in streamflow and precipitation in Northwest California and Southwest Oregon, 1953-2012. Journal of the American Water Resources Association **52**:241-261.
- Asch, R. G. 2015. Climate change and decadal shifts in the phenology of larval fishes in the California Current ecosystem. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **112**:E4065-4074.
- Asner, G. P., P. G. Brodrick, C. B. Anderson, N. Vaughn, D. E. Knapp, and R. E. Martin. 2016. Progressive forest canopy water loss during the 2012-2015 California drought. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **113**:E249-255.
- Bachelet, D., R. P. Neilson, J. M. Lenihan, and R. J. Drapek. 2001. Climate change effects on vegetation distribution and carbon budget in the United States. Ecosystems **4**:164-185.
- Barbero, R., J. T. Abatzoglou, N. K. Larkin, C. A. Kolden, and B. Stocks. 2015. Climate change presents increased potential for very large fires in the contiguous United States. International Journal of Wildland Fire 24:892-899.
- Barnett, T. P., D. W. Pierce, H. G. Hidalgo, C. Bonfils, B. D. Santer, T. Das, G. Bala, A. W. Wood, T. Nozawa,
 A. A. Mirin, D. R. Cayan, and M. D. Dettinger. 2008. Human-induced changes in the hydrology of the western United States. Science 319:1080-1083.
- Barnhart, T. B., N. P. Molotch, B. Livneh, A. A. Harpold, J. F. Knowles, and D. Schneider. 2016. Snowmelt rate dictates streamflow. Geophysical Research Letters **43**:8006-8016.

- Barr, B. R., M. E. Koopman, C. D. Williams, S. J. Vynne, R. Hamilton, and B. Doppelt. 2010. Preparing for climate change in the Klamath Basin. University of Oregon Climate Leadership Initiative and National Center for Conservation Science and Policy.
- Batllori, E., M. Caceres, L. Brotons, D. D. Ackerly, M. A. Moritz, and F. Lloret. 2017. Cumulative effects of fire and drought in Mediterranean ecosytems. Ecosphere **8**:1-17.
- Batllori, E., M. A. Parisien, M. A. Krawchuk, and M. A. Moritz. 2013. Climate change-induced shifts in fire for Mediterranean ecosystems. Global Ecology and Biogeography **22**:1118-1129.
- Bauer, S., J. Olson, A. Cockrill, M. Van Hattem, L. Miller, M. Tauzer, and G. Leppig. 2015. Impacts of surface water diversions for marijuana cultivation on aquatic habitat in four northwestern California watersheds. PLoS One 10:e0120016.
- Bedsworth, L., D. R. Cayan, G. Franco, L. Fisher, and S. Ziaja. 2018. California's fourth climate change assessment: statewide summary report. SUM-CCCA4-2018-013.
- Beever, E. A., C. Ray, J. L. Wilkening, P. F. Brussard, and P. W. Mote. 2011. Contemporary climate change alters the pace and drivers of extinction. Global Change Biology **17**:2054-2070.
- Bell, D. M., J. B. Bradford, and W. K. Lauenroth. 2014. Mountain landscapes offer few opportunities for high-elevation tree species migration. Global Change Biology **20**:1441-1451.
- Belmecheri, S., F. Babst, E. R. Wahl, D. W. Stahle, and V. Trouet. 2016. Multi-century evaluation of Sierra Nevada snowpack. Nature Climate Change **6**:2-3.
- Bentz, B. J., J. Regniere, C. J. Fettig, E. M. Hansen, J. L. Hayes, J. A. Hicke, R. G. Kelsey, J. F. Negron, and S. J. Seybold. 2010. Climate change and bark beetles of the western United States and Canada: direct and indirect effects. BioScience 60:602-613.
- Berg, N., and A. Hall. 2015. Increased interannual precipitation extremes over California under climate change. Journal of Climate **28**:6324-6334.
- Berg, N., and A. Hall. 2017. Anthropogenic warming impacts on California snowpack during drought. Geophysical Research Letters **44**:2511-2518.
- Blakey, R. V., R. B. Siegel, E. B. Webb, C. P. Dillingham, M. Johnson, and D. C. Kesler. 2020. Multi-scale habitat selection by Northern Goshawks (Accipiter gentilis) in a fire-prone forest. Biological Conservation 241:108348.
- Blankinship, J. C., M. W. Meadows, R. G. Lucas, and S. C. Hart. 2014. Snowmelt timing alters shallow but not deep soil moisture in the Sierra Nevada. Water Resources Research **50**:1448-1456.
- Bohlman, G. N., H. D. Safford, and C. N. Skinner. 2021. Natural range of variation for yellow pine and mixed-conifer forests in northwestern California and southwestern Oregon. Pages 1-146 PSW-GTR-273. US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Research Station, Albany, CA.
- Boko, M., I. Niang, A. Nyong, C. Vogel, A. Githeko, M. Medany, B. Osman-Elasha, R. Tabo, and P. Yanda.
 2007. Africa. Pages 433-467 *in* M. L. Parry, O. F. Canziani, J. P. Palutikof, P. J. v. d. Linden, and C.
 E. Hanson, editors. Climate change 2007: Impacts, adaptation and vulnerability. Contribution of working group II to the fourth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC). Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Bost, D. S. 2018. Assessing spatio-temporal patterns of forest decline across a diverse landscape in the Klamath Mountains using a 28-year Landsat time-series analysis. Master of Science. Humboldt State University, Arcata, California.
- Breshears, D. D., N. S. Cobb, P. M. Rich, K. P. Price, C. D. Allen, R. G. Balice, W. H. Romme, J. H. Kastens, M. L. Floyd, J. Belnap, J. J. Anderson, O. B. Myers, and C. W. Meyer. 2005. Regional vegetation die-off in response to global-change-type drought. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 102:15144-15148.

- Brodie, J., E. Post, F. Watson, and J. Berger. 2012. Climate change intensification of herbivore impacts on tree recruitment. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences **279**:1366-1370.
- Brodrick, P. G., and G. P. Asner. 2017. Remotely sensed predictors of conifer tree mortality during severe drought. Environmental Research Letters **12**:1-9.
- Bronson, F. H. 2009. Climate change and seasonal reproduction in mammals. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences **364**:3331-3340.
- Buotte, P. C., S. Levis, B. E. Law, T. W. Hudiburg, D. E. Rupp, and J. J. Kent. 2019. Near-future forest vulnerability to drought and fire varies across the western United States. Global Change Biology 25:290-303.
- Caldwell, T. J., S. Chandra, K. Feher, J. B. Simmons, and Z. Hogan. 2020. Ecosystem response to earlier ice break-up date: climate-driven changes to water temperature, lake-habitat-specific production, and trout habitat and resource use. Global Change Biology **26**:5475-5491.
- Charnley, S. 2018. Beavers, landowners, and watershed restoration: experimenting with beaver dam analogues in the Scott River basin, California. Res. Pap. PNW-RP-613. Pages 1-38. US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Research Station, Portland, OR.
- Chen, B., and Y. F. Jin. 2022. Spatial patterns and drivers for wildfire ignitions in California. Environmental Research Letters **17**.
- Clark, D. A., R. G. Anthony, and L. S. Andrews. 2011. Survival rates of northern spotted owls in post-fire landscapes of southwest Oregon. Journal of Raptor Research **45**:38-47.
- Climate Prediction Center. 2022. U.S. monthly drought outlook. Climate Prediction Center.
- Coats, R., M. Costa-Cabral, J. Riverson, J. Reuter, G. Sahoo, G. Schladow, and B. Wolfe. 2013. Projected 21st century trends in hydroclimatology of the Tahoe basin. Climatic Change **116**:51-69.
- Conlisk, E., A. D. Syphard, J. Franklin, L. Flint, A. Flint, and H. Regan. 2013. Uncertainty in assessing the impacts of global change with coupled dynamic species distribution and population models. Global Change Biology **19**:858-869.
- Coop, J. D., S. A. Parks, C. S. Stevens-Rumann, S. D. Crausbay, P. E. Higuera, M. D. Hurteau, A. Tepley, E. Whitman, T. Assal, B. M. Collins, K. T. Davis, S. Dobrowski, D. A. Falk, P. J. Fornwalt, P. Z. Fule, B. J. Harvey, V. R. Kane, C. E. Littlefield, E. Q. Margolis, M. North, M. A. Parisien, S. Prichard, and K. C. Rodman. 2020. Wildfire-driven forest conversion in western North American landscapes. BioScience **70**:659-673.
- Copeland, S. M., and S. P. Harrison. 2015. Identifying plant traits associated with topographic contrasts in a rugged and diverse region (Klamath-Siskiyou Mts, OR, USA). Ecography **38**:569-577.
- Coppoletta, M., M. D. Meyer, and M. P. North. 2021. Natural range of variation for red fir and subalpine forests in northwestern California and southwestern Oregon. Gen. Tech. Rep. PSW-GTR-269.
 Pages 1-175. US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Southwest Research Station, Albany, CA.
- Cordero, E. C., W. Kessomkiat, J. Abatzoglou, and S. A. Mauget. 2011. The identification of distinct patterns in California temperature trends. Climatic Change **108**:357-382.
- Cover, M. R., J. A. de la Fuente, and V. H. Resh. 2010. Catastrophic disturbances in headwater streams: the long-term ecological effects of debris flows and debris floods in the Klamath Mountains, northern California. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences **67**:1596-1610.
- Crockett, J. L., and A. L. Westerling. 2018. Greater temperature and precipitation extremes intensify western US droughts, wildfire severity, and Sierra Nevada tree mortality. Journal of Climate **31**:341-354.
- Davis, K. T., P. E. Higuera, and A. Sala. 2018. Anticipating fire-mediated impacts of climate change using a demographic framework. Functional Ecology **32**:1729-1745.

- Davis, R. J., J. L. Ohmann, R. E. Kennedy, W. B. Cohen, M. J. Gregory, Z. Yang, H. M. Roberts, A. N. Gray, and T. A. Spies. 2015. Northwest Forest Plan–the first 20 years (1994-2013): status and trends of late-successional and old-growth forests. Gen. Tech. Rep. PNW-GTR-911. Page 112. U.S.
 Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Research Station, Portland, OR.
- Deitch, M. J., M. J. Sapundjieff, and S. T. Feirer. 2017. Characterizing precipitation variability and trends in the world's Mediterranean-climate areas. Water **9**:259.
- Deitch, M. J., M. Van Docto, M. Obedzinski, S. P. Nossaman, and A. Bartshire. 2018. Impact of multiannual drought on streamflow and habitat in coastal California salmonid streams. Hydrological Sciences Journal **63**:1219-1235.
- Dennison, P. E., S. C. Brewer, J. D. Arnold, and M. A. Moritz. 2014. Large wildfire trends in the western United States, 1984-2011. Geophysical Research Letters **41**:2928-2933.
- Dettinger, M. 2011. Climate change, atmospheric rivers, and floods in California: a multimodel analysis of storm frequency and magnitude changes. Journal of the American Water Resources Association **47**:514-523.
- Dettinger, M., B. Udall, and A. Georgakakos. 2015. Western water and climate change. Ecological Applications **25**:2069-2093.
- Dettinger, M. D. 2013. Atmospheric rivers as drought busters on the US West Coast. Journal of Hydrometeorology **14**:1721-1732.
- Dettinger, M. D., H. Alpert, J. J. Battles, J. Kusel, H. Safford, D. Fougeres, C. Knight, L. Miller, and S. Sawyer. 2018. Sierra Nevada summary report. California's Fourth Climate Change Assessment. State/Local Government Series SUM-CCCA4-2018-004, California Energy Commission/Natural Resources Agency.
- Diaz, H. F., and J. K. Eischeid. 2007. Disappearing "alpine tundra" Köppen climatic type in the western United States. Geophysical Research Letters **34**.
- Dillon, G. K., Z. A. Holden, P. Morgan, M. A. Crimmins, E. K. Heyerdahl, and C. H. Luce. 2011. Both topography and climate affected forest and woodland burn severity in two regions of the western US, 1984 to 2006. Ecosphere 2:1-33.
- Dittmer, K. 2013. Changing streamflow on Columbia basin tribal lands—climate change and salmon. Pages 119-133 Climate change and Indigenous Peoples in the United States. Springer.
- Dobrowski, S. Z. 2011. A climatic basis for microrefugia: the influence of terrain on climate. Global Change Biology **17**:1022-1035.
- Dodson, E. K., and H. T. Root. 2015. Native and exotic plant cover vary inversely along a climate gradient 11 years following stand-replacing wildfire in a dry coniferous forest, Oregon, USA. Global Change Biology **21**:666-675.
- Dolanc, C. R., H. D. Safford, S. Z. Dobrowski, and J. H. Thorne. 2014a. Twentieth century shifts in abundance and composition of vegetation types of the Sierra Nevada, CA, US. Applied Vegetation Science **17**:442-455.
- Dolanc, C. R., H. D. Safford, J. H. Thorne, and S. Z. Dobrowski. 2014b. Changing forest structure across the landscape of the Sierra Nevada, CA, USA, since the 1930s. Ecosphere **5**:1-26.
- Dong, C. Y., G. M. MacDonald, K. Willis, T. W. Gillespie, G. S. Okin, and A. P. Williams. 2019. Vegetation responses to 2012-2016 drought in northern and southern California. Geophysical Research Letters 46:3810-3821.
- Dunn, P. O., and D. W. Winkler. 1999. Climate change has affected the breeding date of tree swallows throughout North America. Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences 266:2487-2490.
- Easterday, K., P. McIntyre, and M. Kelly. 2018. Land ownership and 20th century changes to forest structure in California. Forest Ecology and Management **422**:137-146.

- Estes, B. L., E. E. Knapp, C. N. Skinner, J. D. Miller, and H. K. Preisler. 2017. Factors influencing fire severity under moderate burning conditions in the Klamath Mountains, northern California, USA. Ecosphere **8**:1-20.
- Eyes, S. A., S. L. Roberts, and M. D. Johnson. 2017. California Spotted Owl (*Strix occidentalis occidentalis*) habitat use patterns in a burned landscape. Condor **119**:375-388.
- Fettig, C. J. 2016. Native bark beetles and wood borers in mediterranean forests of California. Pages 499-528 in T. Paine and F. Lieutier, editors. Insects and Diseases of Mediterranean Forest Systems. Springer, Switzerland.
- Fettig, C. J., L. A. Mortenson, B. M. Bulaon, and P. B. Foulk. 2019a. Tree mortality following drought in the central and southern Sierra Nevada, California, U.S. Forest Ecology and Management 432:164-178.
- Fettig, C. J., A. Wuenschel, J. Balachowski, R. J. Butz, A. L. Jacobsen, M. P. North, S. M. Ostoja, R. B. Pratt, and R. B. Standiford. 2019b. Managing effects of drought in California. Pages 71-93 *in* J. M. Vose, D. L. Peterson, C. H. Luce, and T. Patel-Weynand, editors. Effects of drought on forests and rangelands in the United States: translating science into management responses. Gen. Tech. Rep. WO-98 US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Washington Office, Washington, DC.
- Fey, S. B., D. A. Vasseur, K. Alujevic, K. J. Kroeker, M. L. Logan, M. I. O'Connor, V. H. W. Rudolf, J. P. DeLong, S. Peacor, R. L. Selden, A. Sih, and S. Clusella-Trullas. 2019. Opportunities for behavioral rescue under rapid environmental change. Global Change Biology 25:3110-3120.
- Ficklin, D. L., I. T. Stewart, and E. P. Maurer. 2013. Effects of climate change on stream temperature, dissolved oxygen, and sediment concentration in the Sierra Nevada in California. Water Resources Research 49:2765-2782.
- Flannigan, M., A. S. Cantin, W. J. de Groot, M. Wotton, A. Newbery, and L. M. Gowman. 2013. Global wildland fire season severity in the 21st century. Forest Ecology and Management **294**:54-61.
- Flannigan, M. D., M. A. Krawchuk, W. J. de Groot, B. M. Wotton, and L. M. Gowman. 2009. Implications of changing climate for global wildland fire. International Journal of Wildland Fire **18**:483-507.
- Forister, M. L., A. C. McCall, N. J. Sanders, J. A. Fordyce, J. H. Thorne, J. O'Brien, D. P. Waetjen, and A. M. Shapiro. 2010. Compounded effects of climate change and habitat alteration shift patterns of butterfly diversity. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **107**:2088-2092.
- Franklin, A. B., D. R. Anderson, R. J. Gutierrez, and K. P. Burnham. 2000. Climate, habitat quality, and fitness in Northern Spotted Owl populations in northwestern California. Ecological Monographs 70:539-590.
- Fried, J. S., M. S. Torn, and E. Mills. 2004. The impact of climate change on wildfire severity: A regional forecast for northern California. Climatic Change **64**:169-191.
- Frost, E. J., and R. Sweeney. 2000. Fire regimes, fire history and forest conditions in the Klamath-Siskiyou Region: an overview and synthesis of knowledge. Report, World Wildlife Fund, Klamath-Siskiyou Ecoregion Program, Ashland, OR.
- Fry, D. L., and S. L. Stephens. 2006. Influence of humans and climate on the fire history of a ponderosa pine-mixed conifer forest in the southeastern Klamath Mountains, California. Forest Ecology and Management 223:428-438.
- Furnas, B. J. 2020. Rapid and varied responses of songbirds to climate change in California coniferous forests. Biological Conservation **241**:108347.
- Gardali, T., N. E. Seavy, R. T. DiGaudio, and L. A. Comrack. 2012. A climate change vulnerability assessment of California's at-risk birds. PLoS One **7**:e29507.
- Gergel, D. R., B. Nijssen, J. T. Abatzoglou, D. P. Lettenmaier, and M. R. Stumbaugh. 2017. Effects of climate change on snowpack and fire potential in the western USA. Climatic Change **141**:287-299.

- Gershunov, A., T. Shulgina, R. E. S. Clemesha, K. Guirguis, D. W. Pierce, M. D. Dettinger, D. A. Lavers, D.
 R. Cayan, S. D. Polade, J. Kalansky, and F. M. Ralph. 2019. Precipitation regime change in western North America: The role of atmospheric rivers. Scientific Reports 9:9944.
- Gibson, P. B., D. E. Waliser, B. Guan, M. J. DeFlorio, F. M. Ralph, and D. L. Swain. 2020. Ridging associated with drought across the western and southwestern United States: characteristics, trends, and predictability sources. Journal of Climate **33**:2485-2508.
- Glenn, E. M., R. G. Anthony, and E. D. Forsman. 2010. Population trends in northern spotted owls: Associations with climate in the Pacific Northwest. Biological Conservation **143**:2543-2552.
- Glenn, E. M., R. G. Anthony, E. D. Forsman, and G. S. Olson. 2011. Local weather, regional climate, and annual survival of the northern spotted owl. Condor **113**:159-176.
- Gonzalez, P. 2012. Climate change trends and vulnerability to biome shifts in the southern Sierra Nevada. Climate Change Response Program.
- Goulden, M. L., and R. C. Bales. 2019. California forest die-off linked to multi-year deep soil drying in 2012-2015 drought. Nature Geoscience **12**:632-637.
- Grantham, T. E. 2018. North coast summary report. SUM-CCC4A-2018-001.
- Griffin, D., and K. J. Anchukaitis. 2014. How unusual is the 2012-2014 California drought? Geophysical Research Letters **41**:9017-9023.
- Grinnell, J., and T. I. Storer. 1924. Animal life in the Yosemite: an account of the mammals, birds, reptiles, and amphibians in a cross-section of the Sierra Nevada. University of California Press, Berkeley, CA.
- Grundstein, A., and T. L. Mote. 2010. Trends in average snow depth across the western United States. Physical Geography **31**:172-185.
- Gutiérrez, R. J., P. N. Manley, and P. A. Stine. 2017. The California spotted owl: current state of knowledge. PSW-GTR-254. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Southwest Research Station, Albany, CA.
- Gutowski, W. J., R. W. Arritt, S. Kawazoe, D. M. Flory, E. S. Takle, S. Biner, D. R. Cayan, R. G. Jones, R. Laprise, and L. R. Leung. 2010. Regional extreme monthly precipitation simulated by NARCCAP RCMs. Journal of Hydrometeorology **11**:1373-1379.
- Guyette, R. P., M. C. Stambaugh, D. C. Dey, and R. M. Muzika. 2012. Predicting fire frequency with chemistry and climate. Ecosystems **15**:322-335.
- Hakkarinen, C., and J. M. Smith. 2003. Appendix I. Climate scenarios for a California Energy Commission study of the potential effects of climate change on California: summary of a June 12-13, 2000, workshop.*in* Global Climate Change and California: Potential Implications for Ecosystems, Health, and the Economy, Palo Alto, CA, USA.
- Halofsky, J. E., D. C. Donato, D. E. Hibbs, J. L. Campbell, M. D. Cannon, J. B. Fontaine, J. R. Thompson, R. G. Anthony, B. T. Bormann, L. J. Kayes, B. E. Law, D. L. Peterson, and T. A. Spies. 2011a. Mixed-severity fire regimes: lessons and hypotheses from the Klamath-Siskiyou Ecoregion. Ecosphere 2:1-19.
- Halofsky, J. E., D. L. Peterson, K. A. O'Halloran, and C. H. Hoffman. 2011b. Adapting to climate change at Olympic National Forest and Olympic National Park. PNW-GTR-844. Page 130. US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Northwest Research Station, Portland, OR.
- Hamed, K. H., and A. R. Rao. 1998. A modified Mann-Kendall trend test for autocorrelated data. Journal of Hydrology **204**:182-196.
- Hamlet, A. F., P. W. Mote, M. P. Clark, and D. P. Lettenmaier. 2005. Effects of temperature and precipitation variability on snowpack trends in the western United States. Journal of Climate 18:4545-4561.

- Hamlet, A. F., P. W. Mote, M. P. Clark, and D. P. Lettenmaier. 2007. Twentieth-century trends in runoff, evapotranspiration, and soil moisture in the western United States. Journal of Climate 20:1468-1486.
- Harpold, A. A., N. P. Molotch, K. N. Musselman, R. C. Bales, P. B. Kirchner, M. Litvak, and P. D. Brooks.
 2015. Soil moisture response to snowmelt timing in mixed-conifer subalpine forests.
 Hydrological Processes 29:2782-2798.
- Hatchett, B. J., B. Daudert, C. B. Garner, N. S. Oakley, A. E. Putnam, and A. B. White. 2017. Winter snow level rise in the northern Sierra Nevada from 2008 to 2017. Water **9**:11-20.
- Hayhoe, K., D. Cayan, C. B. Field, P. C. Frumhoff, E. P. Maurer, N. L. Miller, S. C. Moser, S. H. Schneider, K. N. Cahill, E. E. Cleland, L. Dale, R. Drapek, R. M. Hanemann, L. S. Kalkstein, J. Lenihan, C. K. Lunch, R. P. Neilson, S. C. Sheridan, and J. H. Verville. 2004. Emissions pathways, climate change, and impacts on California. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 101:12422-12427.
- He, M., and M. Gautam. 2016. Variability and trends in precipitation, temperature and drought indices in the State of California. Hydrology **3**:14.
- He, M. X., M. Anderson, A. Schwarz, T. Das, E. Lynn, J. Anderson, A. Munevar, J. Vasquez, and W. Arnold.
 2019. Potential Changes in Runoff of California's Major Water Supply Watersheds in the 21st
 Century. Water **11**:1651.
- He, M. X., M. Russo, and M. Anderson. 2017. Hydroclimatic characteristics of the 2012-2015 California drought from an operational perspective. Climate **5**:5.
- Hilberg, L. E., and J. M. Kershner. 2021a. Northern California Climate Adaptation Project: overview of climate trends and projections. EcoAdapt, Brainbridge Island, WA.
- Hilberg, L. E., and J. M. Kershner. 2021b. Overview of climate trends and projections for the Northern California Climate Adaptation Project. EcoAdapt, Bainbriedge Island, WA.
- Hirabayashi, Y., R. Mahendran, S. Koirala, L. Konoshima, D. Yamazaki, S. Watanabe, H. Kim, and S. Kanae. 2013. Global flood risk under climate change. Nature Climate Change **3**:816-821.
- Howat, I. M., I. Joughin, and T. A. Scambos. 2007. Rapid changes in ice discharge from Greenland outlet glaciers. Science **315**:1559-1561.
- Howat, I. M., and S. Tulaczyk. 2005. Trends in spring snowpack over a half-century of climate warming in California, USA. Annals of Glaciology **40**:151-156.
- Huang, X. Y., A. D. Hall, and N. Berg. 2018. Anthropogenic warming impacts on today's Sierra Nevada snowpack and flood risk. Geophysical Research Letters **45**:6215-6222.
- Hunt, L. J. H., J. Fair, and M. Odland. 2018. Meadow restoration increases baseflow and groundwater storage in the Sierra Nevada mountains of California. Journal of the American Water Resources Association 54:1127-1136.
- Hurteau, M. D., S. Liang, A. L. Westerling, and C. Wiedinmyer. 2019. Vegetation-fire feedback reduces projected area burned under climate change. Scientific Reports **9**:2838.
- IPCC. 2022. Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation, and Vulnerability. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Cambridge University Press.
- Isaak, D. J., C. H. Luce, D. L. Horan, G. L. Chandler, S. P. Wollrab, and D. E. Nagel. 2018. Global warming of salmon and trout rivers in the Northwestern US: road to ruin or path through purgatory? Transactions of the American Fisheries Society 147:566-587.
- Ishida, K., A. Ercan, T. Trinh, M. L. Kavvas, N. Ohara, K. Carr, and M. L. Anderson. 2018. Analysis of future climate change impacts on snow distribution over mountainous watersheds in Northern California by means of a physically-based snow distribution model. Science of the Total Environment 645:1065-1082.

- Ishida, K., N. Ohara, A. Ercan, S. Jang, T. Trinh, M. L. Kavvas, K. Carr, and M. L. Anderson. 2019. Impacts of climate change on snow accumulation and melting processes over mountainous regions in Northern California during the 21st century. Science of the Total Environment 685:104-115.
- Jiguet, F., R. Julliard, C. D. Thomas, O. Dehorter, S. E. Newson, and D. Couvet. 2006. Thermal range predicts bird population resilience to extreme high temperatures. Ecology Letters **9**:1321-1330.
- Johnstone, J. A., and T. E. Dawson. 2010. Climatic context and ecological implications of summer fog decline in the coast redwood region. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **107**:4533-4538.
- Jones, G. M., R. J. Gutierrez, D. J. Tempel, S. A. Whitmore, W. J. Berigan, and M. Z. Peery. 2016a. Megafires: an emerging threat to old-forest species. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 14:300-306.
- Jones, G. M., R. J. Gutierrez, D. J. Tempel, B. Zuckerberg, and M. Z. Peery. 2016b. Using dynamic occupancy models to inform climate change adaptation strategies for California spotted owls. Journal of Applied Ecology 53:895-905.
- Jones, G. M., A. R. Keyser, A. L. Westerling, W. J. Baldwin, J. J. Keane, S. C. Sawyer, J. D. J. Clare, R. J. Gutiérrez, and M. Z. Peery. 2022. Forest restoration limits megafires and supports species conservation under climate change. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment **20**:210-216.
- Jones, G. M., H. A. Kramer, S. A. Whitmore, W. J. Berigan, D. J. Tempel, C. M. Wood, B. K. Hobart, T. Erker, F. A. Atuo, N. F. Pietrunti, R. Kelsey, R. J. Gutierrez, and M. Z. Peery. 2020. Habitat selection by spotted owls after a megafire reflects their adaptation to historical frequent-fire regimes. Landscape Ecology **35**:1199-1213.
- Kadir, T., L. Mazur, C. Milanes, and K. Randles. 2013. Indicators of climate change in California. California Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment, Sacramento, CA.
- Kaushal, S. S., G. E. Likens, N. A. Jaworski, M. L. Pace, A. M. Sides, D. Seekell, K. T. Belt, D. H. Secor, and R.
 L. Wingate. 2010. Rising stream and river temperatures in the United States. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 8:461-466.
- Keane, J. J., M. L. Morrison, and D. M. Fry. 2006. Prey and weather factors associated with temporal variation in northern goshawk reproduction in the Sierra Nevada, California. Studies in Avian Biology **31**:87.
- Keeley, J., and A. Syphard. 2016. Climate change and future fire regimes: examples from California. Geosciences **6**:37.
- Keeley, J. E., and A. D. Syphard. 2015. Different fire-climate relationships on forested and non-forested landscapes in the Sierra Nevada ecoregion. International Journal of Wildland Fire **24**:27-36.
- Kennedy, T. L., D. S. Gutzler, and R. L. Leung. 2009. Predicting future threats to the long-term survival of Gila trout using a high-resolution simulation of climate change. Climatic Change **94**:503-515.
- Keppel, G., K. Mokany, G. W. Wardell-Johnson, B. L. Phillips, J. A. Welbergen, and A. E. Reside. 2015. The capacity of refugia for conservation planning under climate change. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 13:106-112.
- Kim, J. 2005. A projection of the effects of the climate change induced by increased CO 2 on extreme hydrologic events in the western US. Climate Change **68**:153-168.
- Kitzberger, T., P. M. Brown, E. K. Heyerdahl, T. W. Swetnam, and T. T. Veblen. 2007. Contingent Pacific-Atlantic Ocean influence on multicentury wildfire synchrony over western North America. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **104**:543-548.
- Kitzberger, T., D. A. Falk, A. L. Westerling, and T. W. Swetnam. 2017. Direct and indirect climate controls predict heterogeneous early-mid 21st century wildfire burned area across western and boreal North America. PLoS One 12:e0188486.

- Klos, P. Z., T. E. Link, and J. T. Abatzoglou. 2014. Extent of the rain-snow transition zone in the western US under historic and projected climate. Geophysical Research Letters **41**:4560-4568.
- Knowles, N. 2015. Trends in snow cover and related quantities at weather stations in the conterminous United States. Journal of Climate **28**:7518-7528.
- Knowles, N., and D. R. Cayan. 2002. Potential effects of global warming on the Sacramento/San Joaquin watershed and the San Francisco estuary. Geophysical Research Letters **29**:38-31-38-34.
- Knowles, N., and D. R. Cayan. 2004. Elevational dependence of projected hydrologic changes in the San Francisco Estuary and watershed. Climatic Change **62**:319-336.
- Knowles, N., M. D. Dettinger, and D. R. Cayan. 2006. Trends in snowfall versus rainfall in the Western United States. Journal of Climate **19**:4545-4559.
- Kramer, A., G. M. Jones, S. A. Whitmore, J. J. Keane, F. A. Atuo, B. P. Dotters, S. C. Sawyer, S. L. Stock, R. J. Gutierrez, and M. Z. Peery. 2021. California spotted owl habitat selection in a fire-managed landscape suggests conservation benefit of restoring historical fire regimes. Forest Ecology and Management 479:118576.
- Krawchuk, M. A., and M. A. Moritz. 2011. Constraints on global fire activity vary across a resource gradient. Ecology **92**:121-132.
- Kupferberg, S. J., A. Catenazzi, K. Lunde, A. J. Lind, and W. J. Palen. 2009. Parasitic copepod (Lernaea cyprinacea) outbreaks in foothill yellow-legged frogs (Rana boylii) linked to unusually warm summers and amphibian malformations in Northern California. Copeia **2009**:529-537.
- Kupferberg, S. J., W. J. Palen, A. J. Lind, S. Bobzien, A. Catenazzi, J. Drennan, and M. E. Power. 2012. Effects of flow regimes altered by dams on survival, population declines, and range-wide losses of California river-breeding frogs. Conservation Biology 26:513-524.
- Lannom, K. O., W. T. Tinkham, A. M. S. Smith, J. Abatzoglou, B. A. Newingham, T. E. Hall, P. Morgan, E. K. Strand, T. B. Paveglio, J. W. Anderson, and A. M. Sparks. 2014. Defining extreme wildland fires using geospatial and ancillary metrics. International Journal of Wildland Fire **23**:322-337.
- Laudenslayer, W. F., and H. H. Darr. 1990. Historical effects of logging on forests of the Cascade and Sierra Nevada ranges of California. Transactions of the Western Section of the Wildlife Society.
- Lawler, J. J., and J. D. Olden. 2011. Reframing the debate over assisted colonization. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment **9**:569-574.
- Lawler, J. J., H. D. Safford, and E. H. Girvetz. 2012. Martens and fishers in a changing climate. Pages 371-397 *in* K. B. Aubry, W. J. Zielinski, M. G. Raphael, G. Prouix, and S. W. Buskirk, editors. Biology and conservation of martens, sables, and fishers: a new synthesis. Cornell University Press, Ithaca, NY.
- Lawler, J. J., S. L. Shafer, B. A. Bancroft, and A. R. Blaustein. 2010. Projected climate impacts for the amphibians of the Western hemisphere. Conservation Biology **24**:38-50.
- Lawler, J. J., S. L. Shafer, D. White, P. Kareiva, E. P. Maurer, A. R. Blaustein, and P. J. Bartlein. 2009. Projected climate-induced faunal change in the Western Hemisphere. Ecology **90**:588-597.
- Lee, D. E., M. L. Bond, M. I. Borchert, and R. Tanner. 2013. Influence of fire and salvage logging on site occupancy of spotted owls in the San Bernardino and San Jacinto Mountains of Southern California. Journal of Wildlife Management **77**:1327-1341.
- Lenihan, J. M., D. Bachelet, R. P. Neilson, and R. Drapek. 2008. Response of vegetation distribution, ecosystem productivity, and fire to climate change scenarios for California. Climatic Change 87:S215-S230.
- Lenihan, J. M., R. Drapek, D. Bachelet, and R. P. Neilson. 2003. Climate change effects on vegetation distribution, carbon, and fire in California. Ecological Applications **13**:1667-1681.
- Lenoir, J., B. J. Graae, P. A. Aarrestad, I. G. Alsos, W. S. Armbruster, G. Austrheim, C. Bergendorff, H. J. Birks, K. A. Brathen, J. Brunet, H. H. Bruun, C. J. Dahlberg, G. Decocq, M. Diekmann, M. Dynesius,

R. Ejrnaes, J. A. Grytnes, K. Hylander, K. Klanderud, M. Luoto, A. Milbau, M. Moora, B. Nygaard, A. Odland, V. T. Ravolainen, S. Reinhardt, S. M. Sandvik, F. H. Schei, J. D. Speed, L. U. Tveraabak, V. Vandvik, L. G. Velle, R. Virtanen, M. Zobel, and J. C. Svenning. 2013. Local temperatures inferred from plant communities suggest strong spatial buffering of climate warming across Northern Europe. Global Change Biology **19**:1470-1481.

- Leonzo, C. M., and C. R. Keyes. 2010. Fire-excluded relict forests in the southeastern Klamath Mountains, California, USA. Fire ecology **6**:62-76.
- Lesmeister, D. B., R. J. Davis, S. G. Sovern, and Z. Q. Yang. 2021. Northern spotted owl nesting forests as fire refugia: a 30-year synthesis of large wildfires. Fire ecology **17**:1-18.
- Lesmeister, D. B., S. G. Sovern, R. J. Davis, D. M. Bell, M. J. Gregory, and J. C. Vogeler. 2019. Mixedseverity wildfire and habitat of an old-forest obligate. Ecosphere **10**:e02696.
- Levine, C. R., F. Krivak-Tetley, N. S. van Doorn, J. A. S. Ansley, and J. J. Battles. 2016. Long-term demographic trends in a fire suppressed mixed-conifer forest. Canadian Journal of Forest Research **46**:745-752.
- Littell, J. S., D. McKenzie, D. L. Peterson, and A. L. Westerling. 2009. Climate and wildfire area burned in western U. S. ecoprovinces, 1916-2003. Ecological Applications **19**:1003-1021.
- Liu, Y. C., P. K. Di, S. H. Chen, and J. DaMassa. 2018. Relationships of rainy season precipitation and temperature to climate indices in California: long-term variability and extreme events. Journal of Climate 31:1921-1942.
- Loarie, S. R., B. E. Carter, K. Hayhoe, S. McMahon, R. Moe, C. A. Knight, and D. D. Ackerly. 2008. Climate change and the future of California's endemic flora. PLoS One **3**:e2502.
- Loarie, S. R., P. B. Duffy, H. Hamilton, G. P. Asner, C. B. Field, and D. D. Ackerly. 2009. The velocity of climate change. Nature **462**:1052-1055.
- Lund, J., J. Medellin-Azuara, J. Durand, and K. Stone. 2018. Lessons from California's 2012-2016 Drought. Journal of Water Resources Planning and Management **144**:13.
- Luo, J., K. Koselj, S. Zsebok, B. M. Siemers, and H. R. Goerlitz. 2014. Global warming alters sound transmission: differential impact on the prey detection ability of echolocating bats. Journal of the Royal Society Interface 11:20130961.
- Luo, Y., D. L. Ficklin, X. Liu, and M. Zhang. 2013. Assessment of climate change impacts on hydrology and water quality with a watershed modeling approach. Science of the Total Environment 450-451:72-82.
- Lusardi, R. A., B. G. Hammock, C. A. Jeffres, R. A. Dahlgren, and J. D. Kiernan. 2020. Oversummer growth and survival of juvenile coho salmon (Oncorhynchus kisutch) across a natural gradient of stream water temperature and prey availability: an in situ enclosure experiment. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences **77**:413-424.
- Lutz, J. A., J. W. van Wagtendonk, and J. F. Franklin. 2009a. Twentieth-century decline of large-diameter trees in Yosemite National Park, California, USA. Forest Ecology and Management 257:2296-2307.
- Lutz, J. A., J. W. van Wagtendonk, A. E. Thode, J. D. Miller, and J. F. Franklin. 2009b. Climate, lightning ignitions, and fire severity in Yosemite National Park, California, USA. International Journal of Wildland Fire 18:765-774.
- Lydersen, J. M., B. M. Collins, J. D. Miller, D. L. Fry, and S. L. Stephens. 2016. Relating fire-caused change in forest structure to remotely sensed estimates of fire severity. Fire ecology **12**:99-116.
- MacMynowski, D. P., and T. L. Root. 2007. Climate change and the timing of songbird migration in California: focus on coastal central and northern regions. A report prepared for the California Energy Commission.

- Madej, M. A. 2011. Analysis of trends in climate, streamflow, and stream temperature in north coastal California. Page 72.78 *in* The Fourth Interagency Conference on Research in the Watersheds, Fairbanks, AK.
- Mallek, C., H. Safford, J. Viers, and J. Miller. 2013. Modern departures in fire severity and area vary by forest type, Sierra Nevada and southern Cascades, California, USA. Ecosphere **4**:art153.
- Mann, H. B. 1945. Nonparametric tests against trend. Econometrica 13:245-259.
- Mann, M. E., and P. H. Gleick. 2015. Climate change and California drought in the 21st century. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **112**:3858-3859.
- Mann, M. L., E. Batllori, M. A. Moritz, E. K. Waller, P. Berck, A. L. Flint, L. E. Flint, and E. Dolfi. 2016. Incorporating anthropogenic influences into fire probability models: effects of human activity and climate change on fire activity in California. PLoS One **11**:e0153589.
- Marlon, J. R., P. J. Bartlein, C. Carcaillet, D. G. Gavin, S. P. Harrison, P. E. Higuera, F. Joos, M. J. Power, and I. C. Prentice. 2008. Climate and human influences on global biomass burning over the past two millennia. Nature Geoscience **1**:697-702.
- Martin, T. E. 2007. Climate correlates of 20 years of trophic changes in a high-elevation riparian system. Ecology **88**:367-380.
- Martin, T. E., and J. L. Maron. 2012. Climate impacts on bird and plant communities from altered animalplant interactions. Nature Climate Change **2**:195-200.
- Maser, Z., C. Maser, and J. M. Trappe. 1985. Food-habits of the northern flying squirrel (Glaucomys sabrinus) in Oregon. Canadian Journal of Zoology-Revue Canadianne De Zoologie **63**:1084-1088.
- Maurer, E. P. 2007. Uncertainty in hydrologic impacts of climate change in the Sierra Nevada, California, under two emissions scenarios. Climatic Change **82**:309-325.
- Maxwell, C. J., and R. M. Scheller. 2020. Identifying habitat holdouts for high elevation tree species under climate change. Frontiers in Forests and Global Change **2**:94.
- Mayer, T. D., and S. W. Naman. 2009. Streamflow response to climate in the Klamath Basin Region. Pages H51M-02 *in* AGU Fall Meeting Abstracts, San Francisco, CA.
- McCarthy, S. G., J. J. Duda, J. M. Emlen, G. R. Hodgson, and D. A. Beauchamp. 2009. Linking habitat quality with trophic performance of steelhead along forest gradients in the South Fork Trinity River Watershed, California. Transactions of the American Fisheries Society **138**:506-521.
- McCord, M., M. J. Reilly, R. J. Butz, and E. S. Jules. 2020. Early seral pathways of vegetation change following repeated short-interval, high-severity wildfire in a low-elevation, mixed conifer hardwood forest landscape of the Klamath Mountains, California. Canadian Journal of Forest Research **50**:13-23.
- McDonald, G. I., and R. J. Hoff. 2001. Blister rust: an introduced plague.*in* D. F. Tomback, S. F. Arno, and R. E. Keane, editors. Whitebark pine communities: ecology and restoration. Island Press, Washington.
- McIntyre, P. J., J. H. Thorne, C. R. Dolanc, A. L. Flint, L. E. Flint, M. Kelly, and D. D. Ackerly. 2015. Twentieth-century shifts in forest structure in California: Denser forests, smaller trees, and increased dominance of oaks. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America **112**:1458-1463.
- McKenzie, D., Z. Gedalof, D. L. Peterson, and P. Mote. 2004. Climatic change, wildfire, and conservation. Conservation Biology **18**:890-902.
- McKenzie, D., and J. S. Littell. 2017. Climate change and the eco-hydrology of fire: Will area burned increase in a warming western USA? Ecological Applications **27**:26-36.
- Memmott, J., P. G. Craze, N. M. Waser, and M. V. Price. 2007. Global warming and the disruption of plant-pollinator interactions. Ecology Letters **10**:710-717.

- Micheli, E., C. Dodge, L. Flint, and T. Comendant. 2018. Climate and natural resource analyses and planning for the North Coast Resource Partnership: a technical memorandum summarizing data products. Dwight Center for Conservation Science.
- Mildrexler, D., Z. Q. Yang, W. B. Cohen, and D. M. Bell. 2016. A forest vulnerability index based on drought and high temperatures. Remote Sensing of Environment **173**:314-325.
- Millar, C. I., and D. L. Delany. 2019. Interaction between mountain pine beetle-caused tree mortality and fire behavior in subalpine whitebark pine forests, eastern Sierra Nevada, CA; Retrospective observations. Forest Ecology and Management **447**:195-202.
- Millar, C. I., and N. L. Stephenson. 2015. Temperate forest health in an era of emerging megadisturbance. Science **349**:823-826.
- Millar, C. I., N. L. Stephenson, and S. L. Stephens. 2007. Climate change and forests of the future: managing in the face of uncertainty. Ecol Appl **17**:2145-2151.
- Miller, C., and D. L. Urban. 1999. Forest pattern, fire, and climatic change in the Sierra Nevada. Ecosystems **2**:76-87.
- Miller, J. D., and H. Safford. 2012. Trends in wildfire severity: 1984 to 2010 in the Sierra Nevada, Modoc Plateau, and Southern Cascades, California, USA. Fire ecology **8**:41-57.
- Miller, J. D., H. D. Safford, M. Crimmins, and A. E. Thode. 2009. Quantitative evidence for increasing forest fire severity in the Sierra Nevada and southern Cascade Mountains, California and Nevada, USA. Ecosystems 12:16-32.
- Miller, J. D., C. N. Skinner, H. D. Safford, E. E. Knapp, and C. M. Ramirez. 2012. Trends and causes of severity, size, and number of fires in northwestern California, USA. Ecological Applications 22:184-203.
- Miller, N. L., K. E. Bashford, and E. Strem. 2003. Potential impacts of climate change on California hydrology. Journal of the American Water Resources Association **39**:771-784.
- Moran, E. V., A. J. Das, J. E. Keeley, and N. L. Stephenson. 2019. Negative impacts of summer heat on Sierra Nevada tree seedlings. Ecosphere **10**:e02776.
- Morelli, T. L., C. Daly, S. Z. Dobrowski, D. M. Dulen, J. L. Ebersole, S. T. Jackson, J. D. Lundquist, C. I.
 Millar, S. P. Maher, W. B. Monahan, K. R. Nydick, K. T. Redmond, S. C. Sawyer, S. Stock, and S. R.
 Beissinger. 2016. Managing climate change refugia for climate adaptation. PLoS One
 11:e0159909.
- Moritz, C., J. L. Patton, C. J. Conroy, J. L. Parra, G. C. White, and S. R. Beissinger. 2008. Impact of a century of climate change on small-mammal communities in Yosemite National Park, USA. Science **322**:261-264.
- Moritz, M. A., M. A. Parisien, E. Batllori, M. A. Krawchuk, J. Van Dorn, D. J. Ganz, and K. Hayhoe. 2012. Climate change and disruptions to global fire activity. Ecosphere **3**:1-22.
- Mortenson, L. A., A. N. Gray, and D. C. Shaw. 2015. A forest health inventory assessment of red fir (*Abies magnifica*) in upper montane California. Ecoscience **22**:47-58.
- Moser, S., G. Franco, S. Pittiglio, W. Chou, and D. R. Cayan. 2009. The future is now: an update on climate change science impacts and response options for California. California Energy Commission Public Interest Energy Research Program.
- Mote, P. W. 2003. Trends in temperature and precipitation in the Pacific northwest during the twentieth century. Northwest Science **77**:271-282.
- Mote, P. W. 2006. Climate-driven variability and trends in mountain snowpack in western North America. Journal of Climate **19**:6209-6220.
- Mote, P. W., A. F. Hamlet, M. P. Clark, and D. P. Lettenmaier. 2005. Declining mountain snowpack in western north America. Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society **86**:39-50.

- Moyle, P. B., J. D. Kiernan, P. K. Crain, and R. M. Quinones. 2013. Climate change vulnerability of native and alien freshwater fishes of California: a systematic assessment approach. PLoS One **8**:e63883.
- Musselman, K. N., F. Lehner, K. Ikeda, M. P. Clark, A. F. Prein, C. H. Liu, M. Barlage, and R. Rasmussen. 2018. Projected increases and shifts in rain-on-snow flood risk over western North America. Nature Climate Change **8**:808-+.
- National Drought Mitigation Center. 2022. U.S. Drought Monitor. National Drought Mitigation Center.
- Neelin, J. D., B. Langenbrunner, J. E. Meyerson, A. Hall, and N. Berg. 2013. California winter precipitation change under global warming in the coupled model intercomparison project phase 5 ensemble. Journal of Climate 26:6238-6256.
- NOAA. 2020. Defining climate normals in new ways.
- North, M., J. Innes, and H. Zald. 2007. Comparison of thinning and prescribed fire restoration treatments to Sierran mixed-conifer historic conditions. Canadian Journal of Forest Research-Revue Canadienne De Recherche Forestiere **37**:331-342.
- Null, S. E., J. H. Viers, M. L. Deas, S. K. Tanaka, and J. F. Mount. 2013. Stream temperature sensitivity to climate warming in California's Sierra Nevada: impacts to coldwater habitat. Climatic Change 116:149-170.
- O'Neal, K. 2002. Effects of global warming on trout and salmon in US streams. Page 41. Defenders of Wildlife.
- O'Shea, T. J., P. M. Cryan, D. T. S. Hayman, R. K. Plowright, and D. G. Streicker. 2016. Multiple mortality events in bats: a global review. Mammal review **46**:175-190.
- Oakley, N. S., J. T. Lancaster, B. J. Hatchett, J. Stock, F. M. Ralph, S. Roj, and S. Lukashov. 2018. A 22-Year Climatology of Cool Season Hourly Precipitation Thresholds Conducive to Shallow Landslides in California. Earth Interactions **22**:1-35.
- Oakley, N. S., J. T. Lancaster, M. L. Kaplan, and F. M. Ralph. 2017. Synoptic conditions associated with cool season post-fire debris flows in the Transverse Ranges of southern California. Natural Hazards **88**:327-354.
- Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment. 2018. Indicators of climate change in California. Sacramento, California.
- Olson, D., D. A. DellaSala, R. F. Noss, J. R. Strittholt, J. Kass, M. E. Koopman, and T. F. Allnutt. 2012. Climate change refugia for biodiversity in the Klamath-Siskiyou Ecoregion. Natural Areas Journal **32**:65-74.
- Olson, G. S., E. M. Glenn, R. G. Anthony, E. D. Forsman, J. A. Reid, P. J. Loschl, and W. J. Ripple. 2004. Modeling demographic performance of northern spotted owls relative to forest habitat in Oregon. Journal of Wildlife Management **68**:1039-1053.
- Pagano, T., and D. Garen. 2005. A recent increase in western US streamflow variability and persistence. Journal of Hydrometeorology **6**:173-179.
- Parks, S. A., L. M. Holsinger, C. Miller, and M. A. Parisien. 2018. Analog-based fire regime and vegetation shifts in mountainous regions of the western US. Ecography **41**:910-921.
- Parks, S. A., C. Miller, J. T. Abatzoglou, L. M. Holsinger, M. A. Parisien, and S. Z. Dobrowski. 2016. How will climate change affect wildland fire severity in the western US? Environmental Research Letters 11:035002.
- Parsons, D. J., and S. H. Debenedetti. 1979. Impact of fire suppression on a mixed-conifer forest. Forest Ecology and Management **2**:21-33.
- Patakamuri, S. K., and N. O'Brien. 2017. Modifiedmk: modified versions of Mann Kendall and Spearman's Rho trend tests.
- Pausas, J. G. 2004. Changes in fire and climate in the Eatern Iberian Peninsula (Mediterranean Basin). Climate Change **63**:337-350.

- Paz-Kagan, T., P. G. Brodrick, N. R. Vaugh, A. J. Das, N. I. Stephenson, K. R. Nydick, and G. P. Asner. 2017.
 What mediates tree mortality during drought in the southern Sierra Nevada? Ecological
 Applications 27:2443-2457.
- Pendergrass, A. G., R. Knutti, F. Lehner, C. Deser, and B. M. Sanderson. 2017. Precipitation variability increases in a warmer climate. Scientific Reports **7**:17966.
- Peng, C., X. Ma, Q. Lei, H. Zhu, W. Chen, S. Wang, W. Liu, X. Li, X. Fang, and X. Zhou. 2011. A droughtinduced pervasive increase in tree mortality across Canadas boreal forests. Nature Climate Change 1:467-471.
- Petrie, M. D., J. B. Bradford, R. M. Hubbard, W. K. Lauenroth, C. M. Andrews, and D. R. Schlaepfer. 2017. Climate change may restrict dryland forest regeneration in the 21st century. Ecology 98:1548-1559.
- Pickett, S. T. A., and P. S. White. 1985. The ecology of natural disturbance and patch dynamics. Academic Press, New York, NY, USA.
- Pierce, D. W., and D. R. Cayan. 2013. The uneven response of different snow measures to humaninduced climate warming. Journal of Climate **26**:4148-4167.
- Pierce, D. W., and D. R. Cayan. 2017. High-resolution LOCA downscaled climate projections aim to better represent extreme weather events. Scripps Institution of Oceanography (SIO).
- Pierce, D. W., J. F. Kalansky, and D. R. Cayan. 2018. Climate, drought, and sea level rise scenarios for California's fourth climate change assessment. California Energy Commission.
- Pile, L. S., M. D. Meyer, R. Rojas, O. Roe, and M. T. Smith. 2019. Drought impacts and compounding mortality on forest trees in the southern Sierra Nevada. Forests **10**:1-14.
- Pollock, M. M., T. J. Beechie, J. M. Wheaton, C. E. Jordan, N. Bouwes, N. Weber, and C. Volk. 2014. Using Beaver Dams to Restore Incised Stream Ecosystems. BioScience **64**:279-290.
- Power, M. E., K. Bouma-Gregson, P. Higgins, and S. M. Carlson. 2015. The thirsty Eel: summer and winter flow thresholds that tilt the Eel River of Northwestern California from salmon-supporting to cyanobacterially degraded states. Copeia **103**:200-211.
- Power, M. J., J. Marlon, N. Ortiz, P. J. Bartlein, S. P. Harrison, F. E. Mayle, A. Ballouche, R. H. W. Bradshaw, C. Carcaillet, C. Cordova, S. Mooney, P. I. Moreno, I. C. Prentice, K. Thonicke, W. Tinner, C. Whitlock, Y. Zhang, Y. Zhao, A. A. Ali, R. S. Anderson, R. Beer, H. Behling, C. Briles, K. J. Brown, A. Brunelle, M. Bush, P. Camill, G. Q. Chu, J. Clark, D. Colombaroli, S. Connor, A. L. Daniau, M. Daniels, J. Dodson, E. Doughty, M. E. Edwards, W. Finsinger, D. Foster, J. Frechette, M. J. Gaillard, D. G. Gavin, E. Gobet, S. Haberle, D. J. Hallett, P. Higuera, G. Hope, S. Horn, J. Inoue, P. Kaltenrieder, L. Kennedy, Z. C. Kong, C. Larsen, C. J. Long, J. Lynch, E. A. Lynch, M. McGlone, S. Meeks, S. Mensing, G. Meyer, T. Minckley, J. Mohr, D. M. Nelson, J. New, R. Newnham, R. Noti, W. Oswald, J. Pierce, P. J. H. Richard, C. Rowe, M. F. S. Goni, B. N. Shuman, H. Takahara, J. Toney, C. Turney, D. H. Urrego-Sanchez, C. Umbanhowar, M. Vandergoes, B. Vanniere, E. Vescovi, M. Walsh, X. Wang, N. Williams, J. Wilmshurst, and J. H. Zhang. 2008. Changes in fire regimes since the Last Glacial Maximum: an assessment based on a global synthesis and analysis of charcoal data. Climate Dynamics **30**:887-907.
- PRBO Conservation Science. 2011. Projected effects of climate change in California: ecoregional summaries emphasizing consequences for wildlife. <u>http://data.prbo.org/apps/bssc/climatechange</u>.
- Prein, A. F., J. Coen, and A. Jaye. 2022. The character and changing frequency of extreme California fire weather. Journal of Geophysical Research-Atmospheres **127**:19.
- Preisler, H. K., N. E. Grulke, Z. Heath, and S. L. Smith. 2017. Analysis and out-year forecast of beetle, borer, and drought-induced tree mortality in California. Forest Ecology and Management **399**:166-178.

- Price, C., and D. Rind. 1994. Possible implications of global climate change on global lightning distributions and frequencies. Journal of Geophysical Research-Atmospheres **99**:10823-10831.
- Purcell, K. L., C. M. Thompson, and W. J. Zielinski. 2012. Fishers and American martens. Pages 47-60 in M. North, editor. Managing Sierra Nevada forests. Gen. Tech. Rep. PSW-GTR-237. US
 Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Southwest Research Station, Albany, CA.
- Rahel, F. J., B. Bierwagen, and Y. Taniguchi. 2008. Managing aquatic species of conservation concern in the face of climate change and invasive species. Conservation Biology **22**:551-561.
- Ralph, F. M., M. D. Dettinger, M. M. Cairns, T. J. Galarneau, and J. Eylander. 2018. Defining "atmospheric river:" how the glossary of meteorology helped resolve a debate. Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society 99:837-839.
- Ralph, F. M., P. J. Neiman, G. A. Wick, S. I. Gutman, M. D. Dettinger, D. R. Cayan, and A. B. White. 2006.
 Flooding on California's Russian River: Role of atmospheric rivers. Geophysical Research Letters 33.
- Randin, C. F., R. Engler, S. Normand, M. Zappa, N. E. Zimmermann, P. B. Pearman, P. Vittoz, W. Thuiller, and A. Guisan. 2009. Climate change and plant distribution: local models predict high-elevation persistence. Global Change Biology 15:1557-1569.
- Rapacciuolo, G., S. P. Maher, A. C. Schneider, T. T. Hammond, M. D. Jabis, R. E. Walsh, K. J. Iknayan, G. K. Walden, M. F. Oldfather, D. D. Ackerly, and S. R. Beissinger. 2014. Beyond a warming fingerprint: individualistic biogeographic responses to heterogeneous climate change in California. Global Change Biology **20**:2841-2855.
- Reba, M. L., D. Marks, A. Winstral, T. E. Link, and M. Kumar. 2011. Sensitivity of the snowcover energetics in a mountain basin to variations in climate. Hydrological Processes **25**:3312-3321.
- Redmond, M. D., F. Forcella, and N. N. Barger. 2012. Declines in pinyon pine cone production associated with regional warming. Ecosphere **3**:1-14.
- Regonda, S. K., B. Rajagopalan, M. Clark, and J. Pitlick. 2005. Seasonal cycle shifts in hydroclimatology over the western United States. Journal of Climate **18**:372-384.
- Restaino, C., D. J. N. Young, B. Estes, S. Gross, A. Wuenschel, M. Meyer, and H. Safford. 2019. Forest structure and climate mediate drought-induced tree mortality in forests of the Sierra Nevada, USA. Ecological Applications **29**:e01902.
- Restaino, C. R., and H. D. Safford. 2018. Fire and climate change. Pages 493-506 *in* J. W. Van Wagtendonk, N. G. Sugihara, S. L. Stephens, A. E. Thode, K. E. Shaffer, and J. Fites-Kaufman, editors. Fire in California Ecosystems. University of California Press, Berkeley, CA.
- Rhoades, A. M., P. A. Ullrich, and C. M. Zarzycki. 2018. Projecting 21st century snowpack trends in western USA mountains using variable-resolution CESM. Climate Dynamics **50**:261-288.
- Rizzo, D. M., and M. Garbelotto. 2003. Sudden oak death: endangering California and Oregon forest ecosystems. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment **1**:197-204.
- Roberts, L. J., R. Burnett, J. Tietz, and S. Veloz. 2019. Recent drought and tree mortality effects on the avian community in southern Sierra Nevada: a glimpse of the future? Ecological Applications **29**:e01848.
- Roberts, S. L., J. W. van Wagtendonk, A. K. Miles, and D. A. Kelt. 2011. Effects of fire on spotted owl site occupancy in a late-successional forest. Biological Conservation **144**:610-619.
- Robeson, S. M. 2015. Revisting the recent California drought as an extreme value. Geophysical Research Letters **42**:6771-6779.
- Roche, J. W., R. C. Bales, R. Rice, and D. G. Marks. 2018. Management implications of snowpack sensitivity to temperature and atmospheric moisture changes in Yosemite National Park, CA. Journal of the American Water Resources Association **54**:724-741.

- Rockweit, J. T., A. B. Franklin, and P. C. Carlson. 2017. Differential impacts of wildfire on the population dynamics of an old-forest species. Ecology **98**:1574-1582.
- Rodhouse, T. J., M. Hovland, and M. R. Jeffress. 2017. Variation in subsurface thermal characteristics of microrefuges used by range core and peripheral populations of the American pika (Ochotona princeps). Ecology and Evolution **7**:1514-1526.
- Romps, D. M., J. T. Seeley, D. Vollaro, and J. Molinari. 2014. Projected increase in lightning strikes in the United States due to global warming. Science **346**:851-854.
- Rubidge, E. M., W. B. Monahan, J. L. Parra, S. E. Cameron, and J. S. Brashares. 2011. The role of climate, habitat, and species co-occurrence as drivers of change in small mammal distributions over the past century. Global Change Biology **17**:696-708.
- Safeeq, M., S. Shukla, I. Arismendi, G. E. Grant, S. L. Lewis, and A. Nolin. 2016. Influence of winter season climate variability on snow-precipitation ratio in the western United States. International Journal of Climatology **36**:3175-3190.
- Safford, H. D., and K. M. Van de Water. 2014. Using fire return interval departure (FRID) analysis to map spatial and temporal changes in fire frequency on national forest lands in California. Research paper PSW RP-266. Page 59. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Pacific Southwest Research Station, Albany, CA, U.S.A.
- Santos, M. J., A. B. Smith, J. H. Thorne, and C. Moritz. 2017. The relative influence of change in habitat and climate on elevation range limits in small mammals in Yosemite National Park, California, USA. Climate Change Responses **4**:7.
- Saracco, J. F., R. B. Siegel, L. Helton, S. L. Stock, and D. F. DeSante. 2019. Phenology and productivity in a montane bird assemblage: Trends and responses to elevation and climate variation. Global Change Biology 25:985-996.
- Sauter, S. T., J. McMillan, and J. B. Dunham. 2001. Salmonid behavior and water temperature. Page 36 in R. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Water, editor. Final report to the Policy workgroup of the EPA Region 10 Water Temperature Criteria Guidance Project, Seattle, WA.
- Schaaf, C. J., S. J. Kelson, S. C. Nussle, and S. M. Carlson. 2017. Black spot infection in juvenile steelhead trout increases with stream temperature in northern California. Environmental Biology of Fishes, 100:733-744.
- Scheller, R. M., W. D. Spencer, H. Rustigian-Romsos, A. D. Syphard, B. C. Ward, and J. R. Strittholt. 2011. Using stochastic simulation to evaluate competing risks of wildfires and fuels management on an isolated forest carnivore. Landscape Ecology 26:1491-1504.
- Scherrer, D., and C. Korner. 2011. Topographically controlled thermal-habitat differentiation buffers alpine plant diversity against climate warming. Journal of Biogeography **38**:406-416.
- Schofield, L. N., S. A. Eyes, R. B. Siegel, and S. L. Stock. 2020. Habitat selection by spotted owls after a megafire in Yosemite National park. Forest Ecology and Management **478**:118511.
- Schwalm, C. R., S. Glendon, and P. B. Duffy. 2020. RCP8.5 tracks cumulative CO2 emissions. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **117**:19656-19657.
- Schwartz, R. E., A. Gershunov, S. F. Iacobellis, and D. R. Cayan. 2014. North American west coast summer low cloudiness: Broadscale variability associated with sea surface temperature. Geophysical Research Letters 41:3307-3314.
- Seamans, M. E., R. J. Gutierrez, and C. A. May. 2002. Mexican spotted owl (Strix occidentalis) population dynamics: influence of climatic variation on survival and reproduction. Auk **119**:321-334.
- Sen, P. K. 1968. Estimates of the regression coefficient based on Kendall's tau. Journal of the American statistical association **63**:1379-1389.
- Serra-Diaz, J. M., C. Maxwell, M. S. Lucash, R. M. Scheller, D. M. Laflower, A. D. Miller, A. J. Tepley, H. E. Epstein, K. J. Anderson-Teixeira, and J. R. Thomposon. 2018. Disequilbrium of fire-prone forests

sets the stage for a rapid decline in conifer dominance during the 21st century. Scientific Reports **8**:1-12.

- Shive, K. L., H. K. Preisler, K. R. Welch, H. D. Safford, R. J. Butz, K. L. O'Hara, and S. L. Stephens. 2018.
 From the stand scale to the landscape scale: predicting the spatial patterns of forest regeneration after disturbance. Ecological Applications 28:1626-1639.
- Shuford, W. D., and T. Gardali, editors. 2008. California bird species of special concern: A ranked assessment of species, subspecies, and distinct populations of birds of immediate conservation concern in California. Western Field Ornithologists and California Department of Fish and Game, California.
- Singleton, M. P., A. E. Thode, A. J. S. Meador, and J. M. Iniguez. 2019. Increasing trends in high-severity fire in the southwestern USA from 1984 to 2015. Forest Ecology and Management **433**:709-719.
- Skinner, C. N. 1995. Change in spatial characteristics of forest openings in the Klamath Mountains of Northwestern California, USA. Landscape Ecology **10**:219-228.
- Skinner, C. N., A. H. Taylor, and J. K. Agee. 2006. Klamath Mountains bioregion. Pages 170-194 in N. G. Sugihara, J. W. van Wagtendonk, J. Fites-Kaufman, K. E. Shaffer, and A. E. Thode, editors. Fire in California's Ecosystems. University of California Press, Berkeley, CA.
- Smith, T. F., D. M. Rizzo, and M. North. 2005. Patterns of mortality in an old-growth mixed-conifer forest of the southern Sierra Nevada, California. Forest science **51**:266-275.
- Socolar, J. B., P. N. Epanchin, S. R. Beissinger, and M. W. Tingley. 2017. Phenological shifts conserve thermal niches in North American birds and reshape expectations for climate-driven range shifts. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **114**:12976-12981.
- Spencer, W., S. Sawyer, H. L. Romsos, W. J. Zielinski, R. A. Sweitzer, C. M. Thompson, K. L. Purcell, D. L. Clifford, L. Cline, and H. D. Safford. 2015a. Southern Sierra Nevada fisher conservation assessment. Conservation Biology Institute, San Diego, California.
- Spencer, W. D., H. Rustigian-Romsos, K. Ferschweiler, and D. Bachelet. 2015b. Simulating effects of climate and vegetation change on distributions of martens and fishers in the Sierra Nevada, California, using Maxent and MC1. Global Vegetation Dynamics: Concepts and Applications in the MC1 Model, Washington, DC:135-149.
- Spracklen, D. V., L. J. Mickley, J. A. Logan, R. C. Hudman, R. Yevich, M. D. Flannigan, and A. L. Westerling. 2009. Impacts of climate change from 2000 to 2050 on wildfire activity and carbonaceous aerosol concentrations in the western United States. Journal of Geophysical Research-Atmospheres **114**:1-17.
- Steel, Z. L., M. J. Koontz, and H. D. Safford. 2018. The changing landscape of wildfire: burn pattern trends and implications for California's yellow pine and mixed conifer forests. Landscape Ecology 33:1159-1176.
- Stephens, J. L., and S. M. Rockwell. 2015. Decline of the black tern (Chlidonias niger) population in the Klamath Basin, Oregon, 2001–2010. Northwestern Naturalist **96**:196-204.
- Stephens, S. L., A. A. Bernal, B. M. Collins, M. A. Finney, C. Lautenberger, and D. Saah. 2022. Mass fire behavior created by extensive tree mortality and high tree density not predicted by operational fire behavior models in the southern Sierra Nevada. Forest Ecology and Management **518**:12.
- Stephens, S. L., B. M. Collins, C. J. Fettig, M. A. Finney, C. M. Hoffman, E. E. Knapp, M. P. North, H. Safford, and R. B. Wayman. 2018. Drought, tree mortality, and wildfire in forests adapted to frequent fire. BioScience 68:77-88.
- Stephens, S. L., A. L. Westerling, M. D. Hurteau, M. Z. Peery, C. A. Schultz, and S. Thompson. 2020. Fire and climate change: conserving seasonally dry forests is still possible. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment 18:354-360.

- Stephenson, N. L., A. J. Das, N. J. Ampersee, K. G. Cahill, A. C. Caprio, J. E. Sanders, and A. P. Williams. 2018. Patterns and correlates of giant sequoia foliage dieback during California's 2012-2016 hotter drought. Forest Ecology and Management **419**:268-278.
- Stevens, J. T., B. M. Collins, J. D. Miller, M. P. North, and S. L. Stephens. 2017. Changing spatial patterns of stand-replacing fire in California conifer forests. Forest Ecology and Management **406**:28-36.
- Stewart, I. T., D. R. Cayan, and M. D. Dettinger. 2005. Changes toward earlier streamflow timing across western North America. Journal of Climate **18**:1136-1155.
- Stralberg, D., D. Jongsomjit, C. A. Howell, M. A. Snyder, J. D. Alexander, J. A. Wiens, and T. L. Root. 2009.
 Re-shuffling of species with climate disruption: a no-analog future for California birds? PLoS One 4:e6825.
- Swain, D. L., B. Langenbrunner, J. D. Neelin, and A. Hall. 2018. Increasing precipitation volatility in twenty-first-century California. Nature Climate Change **8**:427-433.
- Swanston, C. W., M. K. Janowiak, L. A. Brandt, P. R. Butler, S. D. Handler, P. D. Shannon, A. D. Lewis, K. Hall, R. T. Fahey, and L. Scott. 2016. Forest adaptation resources: Climate change tools and approaches for land managers. NRS-GTR-87-2. Pages 1-161. US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Northern Research Station, Newtown Square, PA.
- Swetnam, T. W. 1993. Fire history and climate change in giant sequoia groves. Science **262**:885-889.
- Syphard, A. D., J. E. Keeley, A. H. Pfaff, and K. Ferschweiler. 2017. Human presence diminishes the importance of climate in driving fire activity across the United States. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences **114**:13750-13755.
- Tague, C., and H. Peng. 2013. The sensitivity of forest water use to the timing of precipitation and snowmelt recharge in the California Sierra: implications for a warming climate. Journal of Geophysical Research-Biogeosciences **118**:875-887.
- Tague, C., L. Seaby, and A. Hope. 2009. Modeling the ecohydrologic response of a Mediterranean type ecosystem to the combined impacts of projected climate change and altered fire frequencies. Climate Change **93**:137-155.
- Taylor, A. H., L. B. Harris, and S. A. Drury. 2021. Drivers of fire severity shift as landscapes transition to an active fire regime, Klamath Mountains, USA. Ecosphere **12**:e03734.
- Taylor, A. H., V. Trouet, and C. N. Skinner. 2008. Climatic influences on fire regimes in montane forests of the southern Cascades, California, USA. International Journal of Wildland Fire **17**:60-71.
- Tempel, D. J., R. J. Gutierrez, S. A. Whitmore, M. J. Reetz, R. E. Stoelting, W. J. Berigan, M. E. Seamans, and M. Zachariah Peery. 2014. Effects of forest management on California Spotted Owls: implications for reducing wildfire risk in fire-prone forests. Ecological Applications 24:2089-2106.
- Thompson, C., W. Spencer, H. Romsos, and S. Sawyer. 2020. Southern Sierra Nevada fisher conservation strategy interim recommendations. Conservation Biology Institute.
- Thorne, J. H., H. Choe, R. M. Boynton, J. Bjorkman, W. Albright, K. Nydick, A. L. Flint, L. E. Flint, and M. W. Schwartz. 2017. The impact of climate change uncertainty on California's vegetation and adaptation management. Ecosphere **8**:e02021.
- Thorne, J. H., H. Choe, P. A. Stine, J. C. Chambers, A. Holguin, A. C. Kerr, and M. W. Schwartz. 2018. Climate change vulnerability assessment of forests in the Southwest USA. Climatic Change **148**:387-402.
- Thrasher, B., J. Xiong, W. Wang, F. Melton, A. Michaelis, and R. Nemani. 2013. Downscaled climate projections suitable for resource management. Eos, Transactions American Geophysical Union 94:321-323.
- Tingley, M. W., W. B. Monahan, S. R. Beissinger, and C. Moritz. 2009. Birds track their Grinnellian niche through a century of climate change. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 106 Suppl 2:19637-19643.

- USFS, and BLM. 1994a. Amendments to Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management planning documents within the range of the northern spotted owl. Washington, DC.
- USFS, and BLM. 1994b. Record of Decision for amendment to Forest Service and Bureau of Land Management planning documents within the range of the northern spotted owl. Pages 1035-1052, Portland, OR, USA.
- Van Kirk, R. W., and S. W. Naman. 2008. Relative effects of climate and water use on base-flow trends in the lower Klamath Basin. Journal of the American Water Resources Association **44**:1035-1052.
- van Mantgem, P., and D. A. Sarr. 2015. Structure, diversity, and biophysical properties of old-growth forests in the Klamath Region, USA. Northwest Science **89**:170-181.
- van Mantgem, P. J., D. A. Falk, E. C. Williams, A. J. Das, and N. L. Stephenson. 2018. Pre-fire drought and competition mediate post-fire conifer mortality in western US National Parks. Ecological Applications **28**:1730-1739.
- van Mantgem, P. J., J. C. Nesmith, M. Keifer, E. E. Knapp, A. Flint, and L. Flint. 2013. Climatic stress increases forest fire severity across the western United States. Ecological Letters **16**:1151-1156.
- van Mantgem, P. J., N. L. Stephenson, J. C. Byrne, L. D. Daniels, J. F. Franklin, P. Z. Fule, M. E. Harmon, A. J. Larson, J. M. Smith, A. H. Taylor, and T. T. Veblen. 2009. Widespread increase of tree mortality rates in the western United States. Science **323**:521-524.
- Veblen, T. T., K. S. Hadley, M. S. Reid, and A. J. Rebertus. 1991. The response of subalpine forests to spruce beetle outbreak in Colorado. Ecology **72**:213-231.
- Wan, H. Y., S. A. Cushman, and J. L. Ganey. 2019. Recent and projected future wildfire trends across the ranges of three spotted owl subspecies under climate change. Frontiers in Ecology and Evolution 7:37.
- Wang, G. L., D. G. Wang, K. E. Trenberth, A. Erfanian, M. Yu, M. G. Bosilovich, and D. T. Parr. 2017a. The peak structure and future changes of the relationships between extreme precipitation and temperature. Nature Climate Change **7**:268-+.
- Wang, S. Y. S., J. H. Yoon, E. Becker, and R. Gillies. 2017b. California from drought to deluge. Nature Climate Change **7**:465-468.
- Wang, X. L. L., H. Xu, B. D. Qian, Y. Feng, and E. Mekis. 2017c. Adjusted daily rainfall and snowfall data for Canada. Atmosphere-Ocean **55**:155-168.
- Weathers, W. W., P. J. Hodum, and J. A. Blakesley. 2001. Thermal ecology and ecological energetics of California Spotted Owls. Condor **103**:678-690.
- Westerling, A. L. 2016. Increasing western US forest wildfire activity: sensitivity to changes in the timing of spring. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences **371**:20150-20178.
- Westerling, A. L. 2018. Wildfire simulations for California's Fourth Climate Change Assessment: projecting changes in extreme wildfire events with a warming climate. CCCA4-CEC-2018. California Energy Commission, Sacramento, CA.
- Westerling, A. L., and B. P. Bryant. 2006. Climate change and wildfire in and around California: fire modeling and loss modeling. Report from the California Climate Change Center to the California Energy Commission.
- Westerling, A. L., and B. P. Bryant. 2008. Climate change and wildfire in California. Climatic Change **87**:S231-S249.
- Westerling, A. L., B. P. Bryant, H. K. Preisler, T. P. Holmes, H. G. Hidalgo, T. Das, and S. R. Shrestha. 2011. Climate change and growth scenarios for California wildfire. Climatic Change **109**:445-463.
- Westerling, A. L., A. Gershunov, T. J. Brown, D. R. Cayan, and M. D. Dettinger. 2003. Climate and wildfire in the western United States. Bulletin of the American Meteorological Society **84**:595-604.

- Westerling, A. L., H. G. Hidalgo, D. R. Cayan, and T. W. Swetnam. 2006. Warming and earlier spring increase western U.S. forest wildfire activity. Science **313**:940-943.
- Whitlock, C., J. Marlon, C. Briles, A. Brunelle, C. Long, and P. Bartlein. 2008. Long-term relations among fire, fuel, and climate in the north-western US based on lake-sediment studies. International Journal of Wildland Fire 17:72-83.
- Whitlock, C., S. L. Shafer, and J. Marlon. 2003. The role of vegetation change in shaping past and future fire regimes in the northwest US and the implications for ecosystem management. Forest Ecology and Management **178**:5-21.
- Williams, A. P., J. T. Abatzoglou, A. Gershunov, J. Guzman-Morales, D. A. Bishop, J. K. Balch, and D. P.
 Lettenmaier. 2019. Observed impacts of anthropogenic climate change on wildfire in California.
 Earths Future **7**:892-910.
- Williams, A. P., C. D. Allen, A. K. Macalady, D. Griffin, C. A. Woodhouse, D. M. Meko, T. W. Swetnam, S. A. Rauscher, R. Seager, H. D. Grissino-Mayer, J. S. Dean, E. R. Cook, C. Gangodagamage, M. Cai, and N. G. McDowell. 2013. Temperature as a potent driver of regional forest drought stress and tree mortality. Nature Climate Change 3:292-297.
- Williams, J. E., and J. L. Blois. 2018. Range shifts in response to past and future climate change: can climate velocities and species' dispersal capabilities explain variation in mammalian range shifts? Journal of Biogeography **45**:2175-2189.
- Wimberly, M. C., and Z. H. Liu. 2014. Interactions of climate, fire, and management in future forests of the Pacific Northwest. Forest Ecology and Management **327**:270-279.
- WRCC. 2022. California climate data archive. Western Regional Climate Center.
- Young, C. A., M. I. Escobar-Arias, M. Fernandes, B. Joyce, M. Kiparsky, J. F. Mount, V. K. Mehta, D. Purkey, J. H. Viers, and D. Yates. 2009. Modeling the hydrology of climate change in California's Sierra Nevada for subwatershed scale adaptation. Journal of the American Water Resources Association 45:1409-1423.
- Young, D. J. N., J. T. Stevens, J. M. Earles, J. Moore, A. Ellis, A. L. Jirka, and A. M. Latimer. 2017. Longterm climate and competition explain forest mortality patterns under extreme drought. Ecology Letters 20:78-86.
- Young, D. J. N., C. M. Werner, K. R. Welch, T. P. Young, H. D. Safford, and A. M. Latimer. 2019. Post-fire forest regeneration shows limited climate tracking and potential for drought-induced type conversion. Ecology 100:1-13.
- Zielinski, W. J., J. M. Tucker, and K. M. Rennie. 2017. Niche overlap of competing carnivores across climatic gradients and the conservation implications of climate change at geographic range margins. Biological Conservation **209**:533-545.
- Zillig, K. W., R. A. Lusardi, P. B. Moyle, and N. A. Fangue. 2021. One size does not fit all: variation in thermal eco-physiology among Pacific salmonids. Reviews in Fish Biology and Fisheries 31:95-114.

Appendix A: Methods

Evaluating historical climate trends

Local trends in climate over the past century were summarized at the forest level from five local weather stations (WRCC 2022). Stations were chosen based on their geographic location to encompass a range of elevational gradients and on the length and completeness of their records. Records from these sites provide an indication of local-scale variation in climate patterns, and how patterns differ in the extent to which they reflect those seen at the broader forest and regional scales. Descriptions and locations of each weather station used in this report are provided in Figure 1 and Table 1 in the main body of this document. In addition to local weather station data, forest level climate data were compiled from the Climate Engine tool (http://climateengine.org/) using TerraClimate. TerraClimate combines high-spatial resolution climatological normals from WorldClim with coarser spatial data that have greater temporal information (Abatzoglou et al. 2018). We chose this data source because it provides annual averages from 1958-present and the stability of input stations was prioritized in the development of the Climatic Research Unit gridded Time Series (CRU TS) products, and therefore errors due to spurious trends from data collection are reduced.

For each of the weather stations, we evaluated the complete monthly climate records for trends in annual mean temperature, annual mean minimum temperature, annual mean maximum temperature, total annual precipitation, interannual precipitation variability, and total annual snowfall. We calculated temperature values for individual calendar year by first taking the average value across all days within each constituent month, and then averaging across the monthly averages. Individual years were excluded from temperature trend analyses if more than two months, or two consecutive months, lacked temperature data for more than 15 days. We calculated precipitation and snow totals for individual wateryears (October 1st to September 30th) because water-year precipitation totals are more informative from a hydrologic perspective, particularly where precipitation that occurs as snow at the end of the calendar year typically doesn't drain from the watershed until the following spring or summer. Water year precipitation is more clearly linked to the availability of water for natural ecosystems and human populations during the annual summer droughts, and of greater importance for understanding flood risks to low-lying areas. Individual years were withheld from trend analyses if any month between October and April lacked precipitation data for more than five days. Interannual variability in precipitation totals were calculated as the coefficient of variation using a five-year moving window. Trend analyses were performed using only data from stations and time periods for which climate data were more than 70% complete. The presence, direction, and magnitude of climatic trends were assessed using a Mann Kendall test for serially correlated data (Mann 1945)⁸.

⁸ The Mann Kendall test was used because it does not require data to be normally distributed and is capable of handling missing data. We used the method proposed by Hamed and Rao (1998) to adjust for temporal autocorrelation. All autocorrelation adjustments were implemented at the 95% confidence threshold. The non-parametric Theil-Sen slope estimator was utilized to determine the rate of change for each significant trend (Sen 1968). All trend analysis was done in R 3.6.1 using the package modifiedmk (Patakamuri and O'Brien 2017).

Evaluating future climate projections

The accumulation of carbon dioxide and other heat-trapping "greenhouse" gases influence how climate will change globally, regionally, and locally. Representative Concentration Pathways (RCPs) are scenarios that explore how future emissions and the resulting accumulation of greenhouse gases (GHGs) will drive changes in climate. They are defined by the net balance of radiation to and from the Earth's surface due to human emissions of GHGs (Pierce et al. 2018). Two RCP scenarios are presented in this report, RCP 8.5 and RCP 4.5. Future climate depends on future human behavior (Schwalm et al. 2020). Both scenarios are considered possible depending on how much action related to climate change mitigation occurs. RCP 8.5 is often called the business-as-usual scenario where atmospheric CO₂ concentrations continue to rise throughout the 21st century. RCP 4.5 is a scenario where GHG emissions rise until around 2040 and then decline, resulting in about 45% less CO₂ by 2100 compared to RCP 8.5 (Pierce et al. 2018). While both scenarios are plausible, recent CO₂ emissions (2005 to 2020) are within 1% of emission scenarios projected by RCP 8.5 and with continued economic growth, emissions may exceed RCP 8.5 scenario by 2100 (Schwalm et al. 2020).

The RCP scenarios are used in general circulation models (GCMs) to project future climate conditions. Few future-climate modeling efforts have treated areas as restricted as the State of California, and fewer still have covered a single National Forest. The principal limiting factor is the spatial scale of the GCMs that are used to simulate future climate scenarios. Most GCMs produce raster outputs with pixels that are 10,000's of km² in area. To be used at finer scales, these outputs must be downscaled using a series of algorithms and assumptions (Thrasher et al. 2013), adding uncertainty to already uncertain data. These finer-scale secondary products currently provide the most credible sources we have for estimating potential outcomes of long-term climate change for California. Another complication is the extent to which GCMs disagree with respect to the probable outcomes of climate change. For example, a comparison of 21 published GCM outputs that included California found that estimates of future precipitation ranged from a 26% increase per 1°C increase in temperature to an 8% decrease (Hakkarinen and Smith 2003, Gutowski et al. 2010). For this reason, we examine multiple different climate models in our projections of future climate.

There are currently 10 GCMs (out of more than 30) from the Coupled Model Intercomparison Project Phase 5 (CMIP5) that have been identified as most suitable for California based on having a good simulation of California's historical climate (Bedsworth et al. 2018). The GCMs in combination with RCPs are used to simulate California's historical and projected future climate metrics (Bedsworth et al. 2018). While there are ten models for California, four models have been identified as "priority models" which were selected to capture the variability of the models: HadGEMS2-ES (warm/dry model), CNRM-CM5 (cool/wet model), CanESM2 (average model), and MIROC5 (T85 atmosphere – 1° ocean). These GCMs have been downscaled for California using the Localized Constructed Analogs (LOCA) method which increases resolution from a couple of grid cells for the entire state to a 3.7 mile grid cell (Pierce and Cayan 2017; Figure A-1). The LOCA method uses systematic historical effects of topography on local weather patterns, which attempts to preserve extreme hot days and heavy rain events. The increased resolution of LOCA captures varying wet and dry conditions across the state of California (Pierce et al. 2018).

Projected future climate data for this report were obtained from the Cal-Adapt (<u>https://cal-adapt.org/</u>) tools. The data cover 1950-2005 for the historical period and 2006-2100 for future climate projections.
We summarized LOCA downscaled climate projection data (Scripps Institution of Oceanography) for the

History of Climate Modeling

Climate modeling has evolved over time. The first General Circulation Model (GCM) was published in 1956. In 1990, the Intergovernmental panel on climate change (IPCC) came out with their first report. In 1995, the Coupled Model Intercomparison Project (CMIP) was launched which established a standard experimental protocol coupling carbon and climate model simulations, which is still the foundation for climate modeling; to date there have been five CMIPs developed. By the end of the 1990's emission scenarios were coupled with climate models; to date there have been three types of emission scenarios developed. The <u>6th Assessment Report</u> of the IPCC is now available and uses CMIP6 and an extended set of RCP scenarios paired with shared socioeconomic pathway (SSP) to better describe future socioeconomic, demographic, and technological trends. While climate modeling has evolved, older literature with previous GCM/CMIP and emission scenarios can still provide insight into future changes in climate.

Shasta-Trinity National Forest based on an average of the four priority models identified for California. Cal-Adapt summary data are not currently summarized by land ownership, including National Forest, so data were summarized for the Coffee Creek and the Pit River Arm-Shasta Lake watersheds. These watersheds were selected because they represent a range of elevation across the forest. The World Meteorological Organization recommends that climate be averaged (climate normal) using 30-year periods (NOAA 2020), so where applicable we present data in 30-year periods.



Figure A-1. Annual precipitation in California and Nevada (250 cm = ~100 inches). On the left is a global climate model with a resolution of 100 miles. On the right, downscaled model with a resolution of about 3.7 miles. Note how the downscaled model is better able to capture the variation in precipitation in northwestern California. Image was taken from (Pierce et al. 2018) where the vertical scale has been equally exaggerated in both images for clarity.

Appendix B: Additional Resources and Tools

Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC)

- <u>Assessment reports</u>
- <u>Synthesis report of the Sixth Assessment Report</u>

Northern California Climate Adaptation Products - EcoAdapt

- Overview of climate trends and projections
- Coastal Habitats
 - o <u>Summary</u>
 - <u>Coastal dune systems</u>
 - o <u>Coastal bluffs and scrub</u>
- Forest and Woodland Habitats
 - o <u>Summary</u>
 - Habitats:
 - Black oak and tanoak woodlands
 - <u>Coastal conifer-hardwood forests</u>
 - <u>Coastal redwood forests</u>
 - Mixed conifer and ponderosa forests
 - <u>Mixed evergreen forests</u>
 - Oak savannas and open woodlands
 - <u>Subalpine forests</u>
 - True fir forests
 - Species:
 - <u>Knobcone pine and cypress species</u>
 - Late-successional-dependent species (e.g., Pacific fisher)
 - Marbled murrelet
 - Native ungulates
 - Pacific yew
 - Salamanders
 - Sugar pine
- Shrubland and Grassland Habitats
 - o <u>Summary</u>
 - Habitats:
 - <u>Alpine grasslands and shrublands</u>
 - <u>Chaparral shrublands</u>
 - Mixed grasslands
 - \circ Species:
 - Migratory birds

- <u>Native insect pollinators</u>
- Freshwater Habitats
 - o <u>Summary</u>
 - Habitats:
 - Freshwater marshes
 - Lakes and ponds
 - Rivers, streams, and floodplains
 - Seeps and springs
 - Vernal pools
 - Wet meadows and fens
 - Species:
 - Frogs
 - Native freshwater mussels
 - <u>Northwestern pond turtle</u>
 - Port-Orford cedar
 - <u>Riparian-nesting birds</u>
- Endemic Habitats
 - Habitats:
 - <u>Endemic habitats</u> (e.g., caves, cliffs, and talus slopes)
 - o Species
 - Bats

USDA California Climate Hub

The USDA California Climate Hub mission is to help California land users (farmers, ranchers, forest landowners, and tribes) and land managers maintain sustainable communities and ecosystems by adapting to climate variability and change.

Western Regional Climate Center

The Regional Climate Centers (RCC) deliver climate services at national, regional, and state levels working with NOAA partners in the National Climatic Data Center, National Weather Service, the American Association of State Climatologists, the Regional Sciences and Assessment Program, and other NOAA Research Institutes. We also partner with the Department of Interior Climate Science Centers and Landscape Conservation Cooperatives.

The mission of the Western Regional Climate Center is to:

- Act as a repository of historical climate data and information
- Disseminate high quality climate data and information pertaining to the western United States
- Engage in applied research related to climate issues
- Improve the coordination of climate-related activities at state, regional and national scales

Natural Climate Solutions Data Atlas

The Natural Climate Solutions Data Atlas is a web-based visualization tool to showcase the geospatial data generated by the Center for Ecosystem Climate Solutions (CECS) for California's terrestrial ecosystems. The Atlas consists of annual records of disturbance, water balance, vegetation stress, carbon dynamics, fuels, and ignition probability spanning a timeframe from 1986 to 2021, at 30-m to statewide resolution. Data layers are sourced from Landsat (30-m grids) and transformed into ecosystem services with transparent physical units using our natural ecosystem modeling Data Engine to track water, vegetation stress, fire, and carbon as a wholistic web of tightly-linked ecological conditions. This allows for apples-to-apples comparisons across space and time. CECS data products are created with scientific software on the leading edge of reproducibility, rapid refresh, and continuous improvement.

The Data Atlas was developed as part of CECS, a project supported by the California Strategic Growth Council's Climate Change Research Program with funds from California Climate Investments—Cap-and-Trade Dollars at Work. CECS is developing actionable, science-based tools to help California manage its natural lands in the face of climate change. More information is available online at <u>https://california-ecosystem-climate.solutions/</u>.